NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-NWFSC-40



National Status and Trends Program National Benthic Surveillance Project: Pacific Coast

Organic Chemical Contaminants Cycles I to VII (1984-90)

March 2000

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Service

NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS Series

The Northwest Fisheries Science Center of the National Marine Fisheries Service, NOAA, uses the NoAA Technical Memorandum NMFS series to issue informal scientific and technical publications when complete formal review and editorial processing are not appropriate or fesaible due to time constraints. Documents published in this series may be referenced in the scientific and technical literature.

The NMFS-NWFSC Technical Memorandum series of the Northwest Fisheries Science Center continues the NMFS-F/NWC series established in 1970 by the Northwest & Alaska Fisheries Science Center, which has since been split into the Northwest Fisheries Science Center and the Alaska Fisheries Science Center. The NMFS-AFSC Technical Memorandum series is now being used by the Alaska Fisheries Science Center.

Reference throughout this document to trade names does not imply endorsement by the National Marine Fisheries Service, NOAA.

This document should be cited as follows:

McCain, B.B., D.W. Brown, S.-L. Chan, J.T. Landahl, W.D. MacLeod, Jr., M.M. Krahn, C.A. Sloan, K.L. Tilbury, S.M. Pierce, D.G. Burrows, and U. Varanasi. 2000. National benthic surveillance project: Pacific Coast. Organic chemical contaminants, cycle i to vii (1984-90). U.S. Dept. Commer., NOAA Tech. Memo. NMFS-NWFSC-40, 121 p.

NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-NWFSC-40



National Status and Trends Program National Benthic Surveillance Project: Pacific Coast

Organic Chemical Contaminants Cycles I to VII (1984-90)

Bruce B. McCain, Donald W. Brown, Sin-Lam Chan, John T. Landahl, William D. MacLeod, Jr., Margaret M. Krahn, Catherine A. Sloan, Karen L. Tilbury, Susan M. Pierce, Douglas G. Burrows, and Usha Varanasi

Contributing Authors:

Richard Bogar, Jennie Bolton, Richard Boyer, Andrew Friedman,, William Gronlund, Beth Horness, Leslie Moore, Ronald Pearce, and Tara Felix-Slinn

Northwest Fisheries Science Center Envrionmental Conservation Division 2725 Montlake Bloulevard East Seattle, Washington 98112

March 2000

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

William M. Daley, Secretary

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration D. James Baker, Administrator

National Marine Fisheries Service Penelope D. Dalton, Assistant Administrator for Fisheries

Most NOAA Technical Memorandums NMFS-NWFSC are available on-line at the Northwest Fisheries Science Center web site (http://www.nwfsc.noaa.gov)

Copies are also available from:

National Technical Information Service 5285 Port Royal Road Springfield, VA 22161 phone orders (1-800-553-6847) e-mail orders (orders@ntis.fedworld.gov)

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

As a component of National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration's (NOAA) National Status and Trends (NS&T) Program, the National Benthic Surveillance Project (NBSP) monitored levels of contaminants in sediment and bottomfish and prevalences of pathological conditions in bottomfish at selected sites throughout the U.S. coastline. This memorandum summarizes and interprets the status and trends of the organic chemical contaminants for 50 sites in Alaska, Washington, Oregon, and California for the years 1984-1990 and includes results of 3213 chemical analyses of sediment, fish stomach contents, fish liver, and bile samples. Thirtyone of these sites were in or near urban centers and were selected to be as representative as possible of waste inputs from multiple sources, although the sites were not necessarily representative of entire embayments.

Uniform sampling protocols and state-of-the-art analytical methods have produced an extensive database, which includes detailed information on the distribution of selected polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), and chlorinated hydrocarbon insecticides (CHs) in surficial sediments and stomach contents of selected species of bottom-feeding fish. Coprostanol (COP) was determined in sediment samples as a marker compound of sewage. The PAHs were divided into two classes of compounds: lower molecular weight PAHs (LAHs), having two to three aromatic rings; and higher molecular weight PAHs (HAHs), having four to six aromatic rings. Livers were not analyzed for PAHs because they are of limited value due to the extensive biotransformation of these compounds to more polar metabolic products, most of which are readily excreted into the bile. Therefore, exposure of fish to PAHs was estimated by measuring fluorescent aromatic compounds (FACs) in bile and to PAHs in stomach contents. Concentrations of biliary FACs are reported as benzo[a]pyrene equivalents (FACs-H), representing the HAHs; or naphthalene equivalents (FACs-L), representing LAHs. Liver tissues of fish were analyzed for CHs, PCBs (tri- through decachlorobiphenyls), and several CHs including 2,2bis(p-chlorophenyl)-1,1,1-trichloroethane and its metabolites (DDTs); chlordanes (a-chlordane and *trans*-nonachlor), dieldrin, and hexachlorobenzene (HCB).

The overall findings from the NBSP for the period 1984-90 indicated that the highest concentrations of most sediment-associated organic contaminants were present in the most highly urbanized areas, and that many of the organic contaminants were bioaccumulated by indigenous marine fish species. The highest levels of organic contaminants were found at sites in San Francisco Bay (Hunters Point, Oakland Estuary), Santa Monica Bay, San Pedro Bay (Los Angeles and Long Beach), San Diego Bay, and Puget Sound (Seattle and Tacoma).

Sampling Site Contamination

In San Francisco Bay, concentrations of PAHs in sediment from sites near the Hunters Point and Oakland Estuary sites were among the highest on the West Coast. These high concentrations were reflected in the levels of FACs in bile of starry flounder (*Platicthys stellatus*) and white

croaker (*Genyonemus lineatus*) from these sites. Concentrations of PCBs, DDTs, chlordanes and dieldrin in sediments from San Francisco Bay tended to be moderate compared to other urbanized bays; however, mean concentrations of these CHs in the livers of starry flounder were significantly higher at sites in San Francisco Bay compared to sites in Oregon and Alaska. White croaker from the Hunters Point and Oakland Estuary sites had concentrations of CHs that were similar to those found in this species from urbanized sites in Southern California, except for concentrations of DDTs which were all significantly higher in croaker from sites in the vicinity of Los Angeles.

Within the Southern California Bight, four of the five sites in Santa Monica Bay had concentrations of DDTs and COP (an indicator of human feces in waste water) in sediment that were among the highest on the West Coast. Sediment concentrations of PCBs and PAHs were moderate compared to other urbanized sites. However, mean concentrations of both DDTs and PCBs in the livers of hornyhead turbot (*Pleuronichthys verticalus*) and white croaker were among the highest found so far on the West Coast, whereas levels of biliary FACs were generally comparable to most urbanized sites.

In nearby San Pedro Bay, all four sites had, by a considerable margin, the highest concentrations of DDTs in sediment and white croaker found among the West Coast sites. With the exception of the Seal Beach site, levels of PCBs in sediment from the sites in this bay were also among the highest on the West Coast, and the levels of PCBs in the livers of white croaker from these sites were also among the highest for this species. Furthermore, the sediment and white croaker from the Long Beach site had high levels of chlordanes compared to most other sites. The levels of PAHs were relatively high in sediments from sites in San Pedro Bay, with levels at the Cerritos Channel site being among the highest along the coast, and these levels were reflected in the levels of FACs found in the bile of white croaker from these sites.

Sediments from two sites in San Diego Bay, the Twenty-eighth Street Pier site, and the north San Diego Bay site, had concentrations of PAHs and PCBs that tended to be higher than most of the other West Coast sites. These high sediment concentrations were also reflected in the high concentrations of FACs in bile and PCBs in livers of white croaker and barred sand bass (*Paralabrax nebulifer*) from these sites.

The site in Seattle's Elliott Bay had sediment concentrations of PAHs and PCBs that were also among the highest on the West Coast. This contamination was also reflected in the elevated concentrations of FACs in bile and PCBs in liver of English sole (*Pleuronichthys vetulus*) from this site. The site in Tacoma's Commencement Bay had concentrations of PCBs in sediment and livers of English sole that were significantly lower than those found at the Elliott Bay site. The levels of most of the other contaminants in sediment and English sole from the Commencement Bay site were not significantly different from those at the Elliott Bay site. The exceptions included sediment and liver tissue concentrations of HCB and concentrations of COP in sediments at the Commencement Bay site which were among the highest on the West Coast.

Sediment and fish [English sole, flathead sole (*Hippoglossoides elassadon*), starry flounder, and fourhorn sculpin (*Myoxocephalus quadricornis*)] samples from sites in Alaska generally had low

concentrations of PAHs, CHs, and their derivatives. The few exceptions were selected sites in the Bering Sea, such as Dutch Harbor, and the Oliktok Point site in the Beaufort Sea. For example, samples of sediment from the Dutch Harbor and Oliktok Point sites had moderate concentrations of HAHs, LAHs, and PCBs, whereas only English sole and flathead sole from Dutch Harbor had relatively high concentrations of FACs-L in bile. Of additional interest was the finding that starry flounder from two other sites in the Bering Sea had concentrations of FACs-H in bile that were significantly higher than for the reference site in Bodega Bay, California. Only flathead sole from the Dutch Harbor site had a mean concentration of CHs that was significantly higher than the reference site.

Statistical Assessments

At many of the sampling sites, concentrations of organic contaminants in sediment appeared to be reflected in the concentrations of these contaminants or their derivatives in fish from these sites. In order to test this hypothesis, Spearman rank correlations were performed for the organic contaminants in three types of samples—sediments, tissues, and stomach contents. The results demonstrated that when data from all fish species were combined, strong associations were found among concentrations of PCBs, chlordanes, DDTs, HCB and dieldrin in sediment and those same chemicals in fish livers, as well as between PAH levels in sediment and their corresponding FACs in fish bile. Concentrations of PCBs, HAHs, DDTs, PAHs, dieldrin, and chlordanes in stomach contents were also highly correlated with those in sediments, liver and/or bile.

Similar, but fewer or less significant, correlations were also found for the individual species. Correlations between levels of PAHs in sediment and/or stomach contents and levels of FACs in bile were found for flathead sole, English sole, white croaker, and barred sand bass. No other correlations were found for flathead sole, perhaps because most flathead sole were captured in relatively uncontaminated sites in Alaska. Among the remaining five species, significant correlations were found for levels of PCBs and chlordanes in sediment and/or stomach contents and levels of these chemicals in livers.

Another important aspect of the NBSP was to evaluate the presence of temporal trends of concentrations of contaminants in sediment and fish. Trends were evaluated by first performing Spearman rank correlations on concentrations of each class of contaminant in sediment and in stomach content and tissue for each fish species at each site. The results of these correlations were tested for consistency using meta-analysis. Only sites for which analyses had been conducted for at least four years over a five year span were used—12 sites met this criterion. Trend analyses were performed for HAHs, LAHs, PCBs, DDTs, dieldrin, and chlordanes. Concentrations of HCB were near or below the limits of detection and were not included in the trends analyses. The trend analyses demonstrated that, of the 72 possible trends, 38 showed no trend, 13 showed decreasing concentrations, and 21 had increasing concentrations. The highest number of increasing trends was among the PAHs, eight for HAHs and five for LAHs, followed by dieldrin (4), chlordanes (2), DDTs (1) and PCBs (2). Among the decreasing trends, chlordanes, PCBs and DDTs each had three, with dieldrin having two and LAHs one.

Sites with positive trends for concentrations of PAHs were located in both nonurban and urban areas. All three of the nonurban, reference sites in the contiguous U.S. (Dana Point, Bodega Bay and Nisqually Reach) had significant increases in HAHs, LAHs, or both. The urban sites included Hunters Point and Southampton Shoal in San Francisco Bay, Long Beach and Outer Harbor in San Pablo Bay, and Commencement Bay in Puget Sound. The Coos Bay site also had increasing concentrations of chlordanes and DDTs. Positive trends for chlordanes were observed in the Southampton Shoal site, and increases in dieldrin concentrations were found for the Dana Point, South San Diego Bay, Coos Bay and Elliott Bay sites. The only sites with increasing concentrations of PCBs were both in Puget Sound—Commencement Bay and Elliott Bay.

The Dana Point site had the highest number of contaminants with decreasing trends, including chlordanes, DDTs, and PCBs. Decreasing trends for dieldrin and DDTs were also found at the Hunters Point site, and for PCBs and LAHs at the South San Diego Bay site. The only other decreasing trends were found for the following individual contaminant classes at single sites: dieldrin (Bodega Bay), DDTs (Hunters Point), chlordanes (Nisqually Reach), PCBs (San Pedro Bay Outer Harbor), and chlordanes (West Santa Monica Bay).

Because the NBSP was a national program in which samples of sediment and fish were collected and analyzed in very similar ways, it is possible to compare the results found on the West Coast with other regions of the U.S. Such a comparison shows that, with the exception of a few sites in Boston Harbor, levels of PAHs in sediments from urban sites on the north Atlantic Coast were similar to those from urban sites on the West Coast. Levels of PAHs in sediments from sites in the inner portions of Boston Harbor were highest in the U.S. Similarly, aside from a site in New Bedford Harbor, levels of PCBs in sediments from urban sites on the north Atlantic and West Coasts were similar. The New Bedford Harbor site had the highest sediment levels of PCBs so far found in the U.S. Again, with the exception of sites in the above-mentioned harbors, levels of PAHs and their derivatives and PCBs in winter flounder (*Pleuronectes americanus*) from these urbanized sites on the north Atlantic Coast were also comparable to those in fish from similar sites on the Pacific Coast. In contrast, levels of DDTs in sediment and fish from sites in the Los Angeles area were the highest found in the U.S., whereas levels of DDTs in sediment and fish from other sites in the north Atlantic and West Coasts were similar.

CONTENTS

Executive Summary	ü
Sampling Site Contamination	
Statistical Assessments	v
List of Figures	ix
List of Tables	xiii
Preface	XV
Introduction	1
Project Rationale	
Rationale for Selection of Organic Contaminants	2
PAHs	5
LAHs	5
HAHs	5
Metabolites of PAHs	5
CHs	6
PCBs	6
DDTs	
Hexachlorobenzene. Chlordanes, and Dieldrin	6
Changes in Analytes Determined During First Seven Years of Program	7
	0
	9
Field Sampling Protocols	9
Analytical Procedures	9
Statistical Analyses	14
Results and Discussion	17
Particle Size Characteristics and Percent Total Organic Carbon	17
Organic Contaminants in Sediments	19
PAHs	19
LAHs and HAHs	19
Coprostanol	23
Hexachlorobenzene	23
PCBs	23
DDTs	23
Chlordanes	23
Dieldrin	24
Discussion of Sediment Chemistry Data	24
Organic Contaminants in Fish	25
Barred Sand Bass	25
Black Croaker	26
White Croaker	34

Hornyhead Turbot	. 41
Starry Flounder	. 51
English sole	. 51
Flathead Sole	. 65
Fourhorn Sculpin	. 65
Fish Diet Composition and Contaminant Uptake	. 72
Statistical Correlations	. 75
All species	. 75
Barred sand bass	. 75
White croaker	. 75
Hornyhead turbot	. 79
Starry flounder	. 79
English sole	. 79
Flathead sole	. 79
Summary for fish species	. 84
Summary Analysis of Statistical Correlations	. 84
Statistical Analysis of Trends	. 86
Summary	. 93
Acknowledgements	. 97
Citations	. 99
Appendix A. Results of Spearman rank analysis of data used for trends analysis (year sampled vs. chemical concentration).	107

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Map of the Pacific Coast of the contiguous United States showing sites.	the locations of sampling 10
Figure 2. Map of Alaska showing locations of sampling sites.	
Figure 3. Percent clay/silt (C/S) and percent total orgaic carbon (TOC) in se for years 1984-90.	ediments (dry weight basis) 18
Figure 4. Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in sediment.	
Figure 5. Coprostanol, hexachlorobenzene, and PCBs in sediment	
Figure 6. DDTs, chlordanes, and dieldrin in sediment.	
Figure 7. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of barred sand bass	
Figure 8. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of barred sand bass	
Figure 9. Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in livers of barred sand bass	
Figure 10. Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of barred sand bass	
Figure 11. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in stomachs of barred sand bass.	
Figure 12. Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in stomachs of barred sand base	5
Figure 13. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of black croaker.	
Figure 14. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of black croaker	
Figure 15. Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in livers of black croaker	
Figure 16. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of white croaker.	
Figure 17. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of white croaker	
Figure 18. Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in livers of white croaker	
Figure 19. Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of white croaker	
Figure 20. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in stomachs of white croaker	
Figure 21. Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in stomachs of white croaker	
Figure 22. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of hornyhead turbot	
Figure 23. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of hornyhead turbot	
Figure 24. Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in livers of hornyhead turbot	
Figure 25. Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of hornyhead turbot	
Figure 26. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in stomachs of hornyhead turbot.	

Figure 27.	Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in stomachs of hornyhead turbot	50
Figure 28.	FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of starry flounder.	52
Figure 29.	PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of starry flounder.	53
Figure 30.	Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in livers of starry flounder.	54
Figure 31.	Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of starry flounder.	55
Figure 32.	PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in stomachs of starry flounder.	56
Figure 33.	Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in stomachs of starry flounder.	57
Figure 34.	FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of English sole.	58
Figure 35.	PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of English sole.	50
Figure 36.	Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in livers of English sole.	51
Figure 37.	Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of English sole.	52
Figure 38.	PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in stomachs of English sole.	53
Figure 39.	Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in stomachs of English sole.	54
Figure 40.	FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of flathead sole.	56
Figure 41.	PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of flathead sole.	57
Figure 42.	Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in livers of flathead sole.	58
Figure 43.	FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of fourhorn sculpin.	59
Figure 44.	PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of fourhorn sculpin.	70
Figure 45.	Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in livers of fourhorn sculpin.	71
Figure 46. botto 1984	Frequency of occurrence (% by weight) for food types found in stomach contents of eight m-feeding fish species collected along the West Coast of North America during the years -88, based on 2 to 33 samples per species.	73
Figure 47. chain durin	Frequency of occurrence (% by weight) for two major prey categories relating to food- transfer of contaminants found in stomach contents of eight species of bottom-feeding fish g the years 1984-88.	74
Figure 48. types interc	Summary analysis illustrating example of a species exhibiting high intercorrelations among of environmental compartments for HAHs (English sole) and one showing low correlations for the same class of contaminants (hornyhead turbot)	35
Figure 49. for ch (c) Pa	Summary analysis showing intercorrelations among Spearman rank correlation coefficients nemical concentrations in sediment, bile, and stomach contents for (a) LAHs, (b) HAHs, and AHs.	1 37

Figure 50. Summary analysis showing intercorrelations among Spearman rank correlation coefficients
for chemical concentrations in sediment, liver, and stomach contents for (a) PCBs and (b)
hexachlorobenzene
Figure 51. Summary analysis showing intercorrelations among Spearman rank correlation coefficients
for chemical concentrations in sediment, liver, and stomach contents for (a) DDTs, (b) dieldrin, and
(c) chlordanes



LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Organic compounds determined during NBSP Cycles I-VII (1984-90). 3
Table 2. Total numbers of chemical analyses of sediment, fish stomach contents, fish liver, and fish bilesamples performed during NBSP Cycles I-VII (1984-90; 3213 analyses total).4
Table 3A. California sites sampled 1984-90 for the National Benthic Surveillance Project (NBSP) 12
Table 3B. Sites in Oregon, Washington, and Alaska sampled 1984-90 for the National Benthic Surveillance Project (NBSP). 13
Table 4. Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile. 76
Table 5. Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of barred sand bass. 77
Table 6. Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of white croaker. 78
Table 7. Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of hornyhead turbot. 80
Table 8. Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of starry flounder. 81
Table 9. Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of English sole. 82
Table 10. Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach con- tents, and liver or bile of flathead sole. 83
Table 11. Summary of trend analyses: meta-analysis results for organic contaminants by site for the 12 long-term sites during the period 1984-90. 91



PREFACE

The National Benthic Surveillance Project (NBSP) was initiated in 1984 by NOAA as a component of the National Status and Trends (NS&T) Program, which is designed to document the status of and to assess long-term changes in the environmental quality of the Nation's coastal and estuarine waters. The NBSP is a cooperative effort between the National Marine Fisheries Service and NOAA's National Ocean Services (NOS). The specific objectives of the NBSP were:

- Measurement of concentrations of chemical contaminants in sediment and in species of bottom-dwelling fish at selected sites in urban and nonurban embayments.
- Determination of the prevalences of diseases in these same fish species.
- Evaluation of temporal trends in these parameters.

This technical memorandum summarizes the results of the organic chemical contaminant analyses for the first seven years of the West Coast portion of NBSP. Although it is an overview of findings as well as a detailed presentation and treatment of these data, it is not meant to comprehensively review the related marine pollution literature. However, pertinent references are included in discussions of the most significant aspects.

INTRODUCTION

The National Benthic Surveillance Project (NBSP) compiled information on levels of chemical contaminants in the surface (top 2 cm) of bottom sediment in selected coastal and estuarine areas of the U.S., and on the levels of these contaminants (or their derivatives) in selected species of bottomfish (Brown et al. 1998, Varanasi et al. 1989b). The measurement of tissue concentrations of contaminants in marine fish bridges the gap between those contaminants that are associated with sediment, and those found in fish. Moreover, because fish are mobile, concentrations of contaminants in their tissues give an indication of contamination over a wider area than measuring contaminants in sediment alone. Because the intent of NBSP was to provide broad geographical coverage, the number of sites that could be sampled in an individual bay or estuary was necessarily limited. The urban sampling sites were specifically located in areas that integrate waste inputs from a number of sources, and were not directly adjacent to any known point sources of contaminants or established dredge disposal areas. Thus, the data from an individual sampling site are not intended to fully describe the environmental status of an entire embayment, but they do provide information on the status of representative sites.

The use of uniform sampling protocols and rigorous analytical techniques in the NBSP permitted the assembly of an extensive and robust database that documented levels of contaminants in sediments and in selected marine bottom-feeding fish on a nationwide basis. The establishment of such a Nationwide database is a fundamental requirement in documenting present conditions (status) and in establishing a scientifically meaningful baseline from which future changes in environmental quality (trends) can be measured.

This technical memorandum presents the results of the first seven years (1984-1990) of the West Coast component of the NBSP. Although a large body of data is available regarding contaminants in freshwater habitats of the U.S. [for example through the Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) online computer database system, Staples et al. 1985], little information of this nature has been collected for marine and estuarine habitats (Zarba 1989). Therefore, these data serve to assess the contamination at a given site within a bay, which can indicate whether an embayment should be investigated more extensively in the future, either by the NBSP or by other suitable projects.

Project Rationale

Sediments are a known repository for a large number of organic contaminants, particularly those that are relatively insoluble in marine or estuarine water (Means et al. 1980, O'Connor and Huggett 1988). Fish have been shown to accumulate a variety of organic contaminants from sediments (Eadie et al. 1982, Gossett et al. 1983, Varanasi et al. 1985). Hence, it is important to analyze samples of sediments for organic contaminants, including polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), chlorinated hydrocarbons (CHs) and coprostanol (COP). Total organic carbon and particle grain size was also determined in sediment samples. Selected organic contaminants, known to be or suspected of being toxic to marine organisms, are listed in Table 1 and are discussed in the next section. The urban sampling sites were specifically located in areas that integrated waste inputs from a number of sources,

and were not directly adjacent to any known point sources of contaminants or established dredge disposal areas.

Eight species of bottom-feeding fish listed in Table 2 were collected, with each species being captured at one or more reference sites. Fish were analyzed for the organic contaminants (or metabolites thereof) listed in Table 1, which are discussed in the next section. Stomach contents were analyzed for the same analytes as sediment. Liver tissues were also analyzed for the same CHs as were sediments with the exception of PAHs. Liver tissues were not analyzed for PAHs due to the extensive biotransformation of these compounds to more polar metabolic products, most of which are readily excreted into the bile (Varanasi et al. 1989a). Therefore, exposure of fish to PAHs was determined by measuring fluorescent aromatic compounds (FACs) in bile using high-pressure liquid chromatography with fluorescence detection (Krahn et al. 1984, 1986a). Concentrations of biliary FACs are reported as benzo[a]pyrene (FACs-H) or naphthalene (FACs-L) equivalents on a wet weight basis.

The same species of fish was used when evaluating and comparing exposures to contaminants at different locations, to avoid the confounding issue of species-specific differences. Interspecies differences in the uptake and fate of toxic chemicals by fish have been reported (Varanasi et al. 1986, 1987, 1989a) and could pose difficulties in extending interpretations of specific results to general situations.

Chemical analysis of stomach contents from the target bottom-feeding fish species was an additional means of assessing contaminant exposure. Although the manner and degree to which bottomfish are exposed to the various classes of sediment-associated contaminants are not well understood, it is generally held that diet can be an important route. Measurement of concentrations of contaminants in the fish tissues and in the benthic organisms comprising their diet can provide both a short term (diet) and a longer term (tissues) indication of exposure to contaminants. Due to the unevenness in distribution of sediment-associated contaminants in a given area, the contaminant levels found in benthic food species (fish or invertebrate) tend to be more representative of the overall degree of contamination for a given area than are the levels determined from a small number of sediment samples. The importance of determining the taxonomic distribution of stomach contents is discussed below in the section dealing with metabolites of PAHs.

Thus, a minimum of three environmental compartments were sampled at each site (sediment, stomach contents and liver/bile of at least one target species of bottom-dwelling fish). Liver and bile of a fish will be considered as a single environmental compartment because FACs in bile indicate exposure to PAHs, and CHs in liver reflect exposure to CHs.

Rationale for Selection of Organic Contaminants

The findings presented here are organized around the major classes of organic contaminants listed in Table 1, most of which are or are closely related to "Priority Pollutants" (Sittig 1980). Selection of these chemicals was based in part on recommendations of NOAA experts over the years (Lauenstein et al. 1993), and on the periodic revalidations of NOAA's environmental specialists, including those of the

Table 1.Organic compounds determined during NBSP Cycles I-VII (1984-90). Polycyclic aromatic
hydrocarbons (PAHs) and chlorinated hydrocarbons (CHs) were determined in sediment and
fish stomach contents, and CHs were also determined in fish livers. Fluorescent aromatic
compounds (FACs) were determined only in bile; coprostanol was determined only in
sediment.

PAHs	CHs
Low Molecular Weight (LAHs)	Polychlorinated Binhenvls (PCBs)
naphthalene§	dichlorobiphenyls [†]
2-methylnaphthalene	trichlorobiphenyls
1-methylnaphthalene	tetrachlorobinhenvls
biphenyl	pentachlorobiphenyls
2.6-dimethylnaphthalene	hexachlorobinhenvls
acenaphthylene£	heptachlorobiphenyls
acenaphthene	octachlorobiphenyls
2.3.5-trimethylnaphthalene£	nonachlorobiphenyls
fluorene	decachlorobinhenvlf
phenanthrene	
anthracene	DDTs
1-methylphenanthrene	o.p'-DDE
	p.p'-DDE
High Molecular Weight (HAHs)	o.p'-DDD
fluoranthene	$p.p'-DDD + o.p'-DDT^{\ddagger}$
pyrene	p.p'-DDT
benz[a]anthracene	
chrysene	Chlordanes
benzo[b+k]fluoranthenes£•	a-chlordane*
benzo[e]pyrene	trans-nonachlor*
benzo[a]pyrene	
perylene	
indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene£	
dibenz[a,h]anthracene	Dieldrins
benzo[g,h,i]perylene£	dieldrin
	aldrin
Fluorescent Aromatic Compounds	=
(Biliary FACs)	
low molecular weight (FACs-L)	– Miscellaneous CHs
high molecular weight (FACs-H)	lindane (g-BHC)
	mirex
Steroidal Sewage Tracer (Sediment)	hexachlorobenzene
coprostanol	heptachlor
•	heptachlor epoxide
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •

§ could not be determined accurately in stomach contents for Cycle V

£ determined beginning in Cycle III; not available for Cycles I and II

• reported separately beginning in Cycle V

† not determined after Cycle II

‡ reported separately beginning in Cycle IV

* included in "chlordanes" totals throughout this report

 Table 2.
 Total numbers of chemical analyses of sediment, fish stomach contents, fish liver, and fish bile samples performed during NBSP Cycles I-VII (1984-90; 3213 analyses total).

1.7.2	
Sediment analyses ^{1,2,3} .	.417
Seament and yoes	

Fish analyses

Species	Stomach contents ^{1,2}	Liver ¹	Bile	Total
Fourhorn sculpin	4	11	10	25
Flathead sole	10	31	185	226
English sole	25	69	365	459
Starry flounder	34	92	445	571
White croaker	53	156	702	911
Hornyhead turbot	21	56	228	305
Barred sandbass	16	38	145	199
Black croaker	6	16	78	100
Total	169	469	2158	2796

¹Includes duplicate analyses. ²Numbers of analyses for individual PAHs and CHs may differ slightly from total number of analyses for technical or analytical reasons. ³Data for clay/silt ratio and total organic carbon (TOC) were not available for all samples.

Environmental Conservation Division. Also included is a natural steroid, coprostanol (COP), which is a sewage tracer because of its origin in human intestines. The principal classes of the organic contaminants listed in Table 1 are further described below.

PAHs

The PAHs are widely distributed throughout the marine environment and commonly occur in sediments in urban coastal and estuarine areas. They are composed of fused benzene rings, with or without alkyl substituents (e.g., methyl groups). In this study the general class of PAHs is divided into two subclasses:

- lower molecular weight PAHs having two to three aromatic rings (LAHs)
- higher molecular weight PAHs having four to six aromatic rings (HAHs)

LAHs

Relative to the HAHs, the LAHs are more volatile and water-soluble, and moreover, tend to be more readily taken up and metabolized by fish, and the metabolites excreted. The LAHs also are generally known for their acute toxicity. Sources of LAHs include all fossil fuels and discharges of incomplete combustion of them, as well as crude oil (Clark and Brown 1977).

HAHs

In contrast to the LAHs, the HAHs are less water soluble and generally more tightly sorbed to sediment. HAHs are present in crude oil, fossil fuels and in combustion residue (e.g., soot) from all incomplete combustion processes, including natural processes such as forest fires. Because of efficient metabolic transformations, the LAHs and HAHs are generally not bioaccumulated *per se* to any great extent in fish (Meador et al. 1995). The HAHs are also known more for their chronic toxicity than acute toxicity. One of the more thoroughly studied HAHs, benzo[a]pyrene (BaP), has been shown to be carcinogenic in mammals and fish (Osborne and Crosby 1987, Hendricks et al. 1985).

Metabolites of PAHs

Fish possess a significant capability, primarily in the liver, to readily metabolize PAHs and related aromatic compounds to more polar products (metabolites) that are not detectable in customary PAH analytical procedures (Varanasi et al. 1982, 1989a). Instead, the PAH metabolites are determined by their fluorescence which often is increased relative to parent compound fluorescence.

The metabolites pass into the bile for excretion. Because the target fish species possess gall bladders, the bile can be readily collected for analytical separation of components by high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) with fluorescence quantitation (Krahn, 1986a). This fluorescence is relatively diagnostic of the PAH metabolites, which are also termed "fluorescent aromatic compounds" (FACs).

CHs

Unlike the PAHs, levels of CHs in fish can be directly measured in tissues, because the CHs are more resistant to metabolic conversion than AHs (Bickel and Muehlebach 1980, Stein et al. 1984, Stein et al. 1987). The CHs listed in Table 1 were measured in both the stomach contents and the livers of the target fish as well as in sediments.

PCBs

Among the CHs, the PCBs are persistent contaminants of estuarine sediments and biota that are very widespread. Commercial formulations of PCBs are mixtures of individual chlorinated biphenyls (congeners) varying according to the numbers of chlorines and their ring positions on the biphenyl. Prior to the 1975 congressional ban on PCB manufacture, various mixtures of some 209 individual PCBs were used extensively in electrical transformers, capacitors, paints, waxes, inks, dust control agents, paper and pesticides (Sittig 1981).

The toxicity of PCBs in terrestrial and aquatic organisms has been the object of considerable research (e.g., Safe 1984, 1994). Adverse effects, including reduced growth, diminished reproductive potential, immunosuppression, and carcinogenesis, have been reported in a variety of species (Casillas et al. 1994, Johnson et al. 1998, Gilbertson 1989, Myers et al. 1994). The U.S. EPA has recommended a maximum 24-hour average exposure of $0.03 \mu g/L$ PCBs in seawater as the water quality standard. However, few studies with marine species have focused on effects in animals exposed to sediment-associated PCBs or to PCBs contaminating their diet. Thus, the point above which environmental quality is significantly compromised by sediment concentrations of PCBs is not well understood.

DDTs

The toxicity of waterborne DDT to diverse aquatic species has been well documented (Holden 1972). More recent findings indicate that DDTs are endocrine disrupters that cause reproductive impairment and sexual abnormalities (Colborn et al. 1993). However, little is known concerning (a) the toxicity and bioavailability of sediment-associated DDTs, (b) the toxic effects on fish of dietary intake of DDTs, or (c) the toxicological significance of the DDT degradation products, DDE and DDD, in sediments or tissues of aquatic or terrestrial organisms. Of note is Sittig's (1980) finding that DDE is much less toxic than DDT when administered orally to mice.

Hexachlorobenzene, Chlordanes, and Dieldrin

Of the remaining CHs in Table 1, HCB (which is chemically unique in that it possesses a benzene ring as well as chlorine atoms), the chlordanes (which were grouped for statistical purposes) and dieldrin were selected for presentation on the basis of their use as pesticides.

Changes in Analytes Determined During First Seven Years of Program

One problem encountered in monitoring programs is the lack of standard methods which can complicate interpretation of the results (Edmondson 1991), especially with regard to assessment of long-term trends; therefore, all concentrations of chemicals used in this report are based solely on trace chemicals that were analyzed for all seven cycles using the same methods. The list of organic chemicals analyzed in bottom sediment was expanded in 1986 (Cycle III) to add two additional LAHs (acenaphthene and 2,3,5-trimethylnaphthalene), three additional HAHs (benzo[b+k]fluoranthenes, indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene, and benzo[g,h,i]perylene), decachlorobiphenyl, and a number of individual PCB congeners. In addition, analysis of dichlorobiphenyls was dropped at this time. Naphthalene was not reported for stomach contents samples for 1988 (Cycle V) due to analytical problems. These changes in analytes determined as well as a few changes in analytes reported are noted in Table 1.



METHODS

Field Sampling Protocols

Samples of sediment and target fish tissues (livers, bile, and stomach contents) were collected along the Pacific Coast during the first seven years of the NBSP at the 50 sites shown in Figures 1 and 2 and listed in Table 3 (all sites were not sampled each year). Thirty-seven of these sites were located in or near urbanized embayments. The remaining 13 sites were located in nonurban areas, four of which were used as reference or comparison sites (shown in italics in Table 3). Alaska had 13 sites; Washington, 3 sites; Oregon, 3 sites; and there were 31 sites in California. The names of the West Coast NBSP sampling sites and the target fish are also listed in Table 3. Included in this table are site codes which are used throughout the text, tables, figures and appendices.

Sediments were collected at three stations per site, and three sediment grabs taken at each sampling station were composited for analysis. Up to 60 bottom-feeding fish per species were obtained by otter trawl at each site. Fish were collected in the spring and summer months using an otter trawl; individual tows lasted ca. 5 min and covered about 0.2 nautical miles (300 m). Fish were selected for analysis according to length and the tissues were excised aboard ship, and frozen at - 20°C. A portion of the stomach contents samples were composited according to species, cruise, and site, and preserved in 10% buffered formalin for taxonomy.

Analytical Procedures

Sediments were analyzed for selected polycyclic PAHs and CHs according to Krahn et al. (1988) and Sloan et al. (1993). Coprostanol was determined in sediment by the method of Krahn et al. (1989). All analyte concentrations for sediment and tissue samples are reported on a dry weight basis. The PAHs are reported as either LAHs or as HAHs (Table 1). Chlorinated hydrocarbons are divided into three groups of compounds: PCBs; 2,2-bis(p-chlorophenyl)-1,1,1-trichloroethane and its metabolites (DDTs); and chlordanes (a-chlordane and *trans*-nonachlor).

Total organic carbon in sediments was determined instrumentally with a carbon-hydrogen-nitrogen analyzer on samples treated by the procedure of Hedges and Stern (1984). Particle size determination on sediment samples differentiated the clay-silt component of the sediment (i.e., particles <63 micron in diameter) from the larger particles. Sediments were separated into the two fractions using standard wet seiving techniques derived from EPA methods (Plumb 1981). Total organic carbon and particle size analyses were done at the NMFS Southeast Fisheries Science Center laboratory.

Liver tissues were analyzed for the same CHs as were sediments, but not for PAHs because PAHs are extensively biotransformed to more polar metabolic products in the liver. Therefore, exposure of fish to PAHs was estimated by measuring FACs in bile using high-pressure liquid chromatography with fluorescence detection (Krahn et al. 1984, 1986a). Concentrations of biliary FACs are reported as



Figure 1. Map of the Pacific Coast of the contiguous United States showing the locations of sampling sites.



Figure 2. Map of Alaska showing locations of sampling sites.

sites in <i>italics</i> .	Target fish	species*	BSb	BSb	WhC, BSb, BIC	WhC	BIC	HhT	BIC	WhC, BSb, HhT	WhC, BSb, HhT	WhC	WhC	WhC, HhT	HhT	WhC	HhT	WhC	WhC, HhT	HhT	WhC, HhT	WhC	EnS	EnS	WhC, StF	StF	StF	WhC	WhC	WhC, StF	WhC, EnS	WhC	EnS, WhC, StF	F = starry flounder.
rence s		1990							•	•		•	٠	•		•		•		•	•		•		•		•			•	•		•	and Stl
. Refe		1989	•			•	•		•	•		•	•			•		•	•	•	•						•			•	•		•	sh sole,
NBSP)	ed	988	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•				٠	•	•			•	•			•	•	•			٠	•	•	•	= Engli
oject ()	sampl	987	•	•	•	•	•			•	•	•		•		٠					•				•	.•	•			•	•	•	•	ot, EnS
ince Pr	Years	986 1	•		•	•				•		•	•	•	,								•	•	•		•	•		•		•	•	ad turbc
urveilla		985 1	•					•		•		•	•	•			•				•		•		•		•			•				ornyhe
thic Su		84 19						•		•					•		•								•		•			•				IhT = h
l Ben		19													•		•								•		•		•	•				ker, F
he Nationa	ocation	Long.	117°08.2'	117°07.6'	117°11.3'	117°12.7	117°13.7	117°11.5'	117°14.8'	117°41.0'	117°42.1'	118°15.4'	118°10.6'	$118^{\circ}08.8'$	118°15.7'	118°15.3'	118°25.8'	118°27.0'	118°35.9'	118°29.0'	118°33.3'	120°45.0'	121°52.3'	121°48.0'	122°17.6'	122°24.8'	122°24.0'	122°23.0'	122°20.3'	122°21.5'	122°21.0'	122"11.2'	123°02.5'	= black croa
<u>984-90 for t</u>	Site lo	Lat.	32°41.0'	32°40.1'	32°43.2'	32°43.4'	32°42.5'	32°39.2'	32°47.3'	33°27.0'	33°27.5'	33°42.6'	33°44.6'	33°44.1'	33°42.0'	33°45.7'	33°53.2'	33°52.5'	33°59.3'	33°47.5'	33°56.5'	35°06.5'	36°37.6'	36°48.0'	38°02.9'	37°58.8'	37°53.0'	37°44.8'	37°47.5'	37°42.0'	37°47.0'	37°33.4'	38°18.3'	roaker, BlC
s sampled 1.		abbrev.	SDBTE	SDBNC	SDBNO	SDBHI	SDBSI	SDBOU	MIBOU	DANOU	DANIH	SPBOH	SPBLB	SPBSB	SPBBR	SPBCC	SMBEA	SMBSE	SMBNO	SMBSO	SMBWE	SLUOB	HINOM	MONML	SFBSP	SFBCC	SFBSS	SFBIC	SFBOA	SFBHP	SFBOE	SFBRC	BODNO	WhC = white (od nonurban.
Table 3A. California site		Site name	south San Diego Bay	National City	north San Diego Bay	W Harbor Island	Shelter Island	outside San Diego Bay	outside Mission Bay**	Dana Point, Outside**	Dana Point, Inside	San Pedro outer harbor	Long Beach	Seal Beach	San Pedro Canyon	Cerritos Channel	east Santa Monica Bay	SE Santa Monica Bay	N Santa Monica Bay	S Santa Monica Bay	west Santa Monica Bay	San Luis Obispo Bay	Monterey Bay	Moss Landing**	San Pablo Bay	Castro Creek	Southampton Shoal	Islais Creek Channel	near Oakland	Hunters Point	Oakland Estuary	Redwood City	Bodega Bay**	* BSb = barred sandbass, V** These sites are considere

12

Lor
124
123
123
177
122
122
135
135
135
153
146
130
166
160
157
165
164
147
149

benzo[a]pyrene equivalents (FACs-H), representing the HAHs; or naphthalene equivalents (FACs-L), representing LAHs as ng of FACs per g of bile. The excitation/emission wavelengths used were 290/335 nm (appropriate for naphthalene and structurally similar compounds) and the other set to 380/430 nm (appropriate for benzo[a]pyrene and structurally similar compounds). The concentrations of FACs in bile were determined using naphthalene and benzo[a]pyrene as external standards and converting the fluorescence response of bile to naphthalene or benzo[a]pyrene equivalents. Stomach contents samples were analyzed for the same suites of analytes as sediment samples except for COP.

For stomach content taxonomy, various prey items were sorted and identified by phylum. Each category of prey was damp-dried and weighed with a precision of 0.0001 g.

Statistical Analyses

Because the number of observations per site were different, the relative concentrations of contaminants in sediment and in fish tissue were compared statistically using the GT2 multiple comparison method (Gabriel 1978; Sokal and Rohlf 1981). The computation and plotting of a GT2 multiple comparison analysis is equivalent to performing a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by a multiple-range test (Kleinbaum et al. 1988). In graphical displays of GT2 comparison intervals, those that do not overlap are significantly different ($p \le 0.05$). Because environmental chemical concentrations are often log-normally distributed (Travis and Land 1990), the comparison intervals were calculated for contaminant concentrations (x) transformed using ln(x+1), resulting in comparison intervals that are asymmetric about the arithmetic mean.

The Spearman rank correlation method (Zar 1984), a bivariate non-parametric procedure, was used to examine relationships among chemical concentrations in sediments and fish. This method is preferred for situations in which an underlying normal distribution or linearity cannot be reasonably assumed. Spearman rank correlation was also used to analyze temporal trends in certain classes of contaminants over the period 1984-90. Only sites for which four years of data covering at least a five year span were selected. Temporal trends were evaluated for three environmental compartments: sediment and stomach contents and liver/bile of at least one target species of bottom-dwelling fish. Each tissue and sediment concentration was used as an individual value in the trends analyses rather than using a mean value (per analyte per substrate) for the year (Gilbert 1987).

Meta-analysis techniques (Mullen and Rosenthal 1985 and Mullen 1989) were used to test for consistent trends in levels of contaminants in sediment and fish at each site. These techniques have been applied extensively to studies in the social sciences and medicine to test for consistency in experimental results across independent studies of relationships between risk factors and measurable effects. Meta analysis thereby integrates comparable studies into cumulative indications of association. The temporal trends computed in this study do not conform in the strictest sense to meta-analysis assumptions of independence as they are not derived from separate studies. However, it was assumed that the compartments analyzed were distinct enough to allow for synthesis into a single test of trend for each contaminant analyzed at a site. The significance levels for the Spearman rank correlations for pertinent

compartments (sediment, stomach contents and bile concentrations for PAHs and sediment, stomach contents and liver concentrations for all others contaminants) were transformed to Z-values, combined and then transformed back to a single p-value per Mullen and Rosenthal (1985) and Mullen (1989). The resultant significance level gives an indication of the consistency across compartments and statistical certainty with which a prevailing trend in concentration exists for a particular contaminant at a site.



RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

This report is based on 3213 chemical analyses of sediment, fish stomach contents, fish liver, and fish bile samples performed during NBSP west coast Cycles I-VII (1984-1990, Table 2). Mean concentrations of organic contaminants in sediment from each of the sampling sites is available for a one to seven year period, and these mean values will be compared over a coast-wide basis. However, due to potential species-specific differences among the target fish species, comparisons of mean concentrations of organic contaminants (or their derivatives) will be made only within the same species.

Particle Size Characteristics and Percent Total Organic Carbon

The percent silt-clay in sediment (i.e., the fraction of a sediment sample that contains the particles < 63 µm in diameter) for the West Coast NBSP sites ranged from 4.3% for Nisqually Reach in south Puget Sound to 99.0% for Port Valdez, Alaska (Fig 3; particle size and organic carbon were not determined for all samples). Within the NOAA Status and Trends Program, sediment samples with silt-clay values \leq 20% are considered to be sandy and contaminant data from sandy sediments are not generally used because of complications encountered when normalizing contaminant data to percent silt-clay (NOAA 1988). Sediments from 37 of the 42 sites had percentage silt-clay values \geq 20% and among these sites the percentage silt-clay values were generally not significantly different. The sites with values more than 40% silt-clay were primarily located in protected embayments sheltered from the open ocean. Nonurban sites had values ranging from 5% (Nisqually Reach in Puget Sound, Washington) to 40% (Dana Point, California). Sites with sediments having low percentage silt-clay values were usually located in open coastal bays, such as Bodega Bay or Monterey Bay, California or they were in areas of high riverine flows, such as Nisqually Reach (Washington) or the Columbia River estuary (Washington/ Oregon).

Concentrations of total organic carbon (TOC) tended to be highest in sediments from urban sites, even though some of the highest concentrations were detected in sediments from nonurban sites in Alaska— Boca de Quadra and Oliktok Point (Fig. 3). Fifteen urban sites had concentrations of TOC that were significantly higher than those from the reference site with the highest comparison interval (Dana Point): National City, south Bay, and north Bay in San Diego Bay; Long Beach and Outer Harbor in San Pedro Bay; Hunters Point, Oakland Estuary, Oakland, and Redwood City in San Francisco Bay; Coos Bay in southern Oregon; Youngs Bay in the Columbia River estuary; Elliott Bay and Commencement Bay in Puget Sound; and Dutch Harbor in Alaska. The high TOC values for sediments from Boca de Quadra and Oliktok Point were likely due to the presence of large amounts of glacial silt.

A correlation (rs = 0.68, $p \le 0.0001$) was found between the TOC values and the percent clay-silt of sediment samples. For example, six of the seven sediments with the lowest TOC values also had the lowest percent clay-silt values. Nevertheless, a few examples were found where TOC and clay-silt values for sediments were substantially different. This lack of agreement is presumably due to the differing geological and biological components in sediments among the sampling sites. For example, sediment from the Port Valdez, Alaska site was largely of glacial origin, thus it had a high percentage of

ranked in order of arithmetic mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size) Arithmetic mean [--] ± 1 standard deviation box [], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [], and reference sites []. Sites are

Figure 3: Percent clay/silt (C/S) and percent total organic carbon (TOC) in sediments

(dry weight basis) for years 1984-1990.



18
clay-silt and moderate TOC values; whereas sediment from the Boca de Quadra site, which had large amounts of forest debris, had a moderate percentage of clay-silt and high levels of TOC.

Organic Contaminants in Sediments

Figures 4-6 display the mean concentrations (arithmetic and geometric) and their standard deviations for organic contaminants in sediments from each site for years 1984-1990. Coprostanol was analyzed in sediments collected in years 1987-1990. The classes of organic contaminants included PAHs, PCBs, DDTs, chlordanes, dieldrin, HCB and coprostanol. For comparative purposes the concentrations of contaminants in sediments from each of the sampling sites were related to those at the Outside Dana Point reference site in Southern California. This site was chosen as the primary reference site for sediments because the mean percentage silt-clay value (42%) was more representative of urban sites than were the values for sediments from the other reference sites.

The results of the sediment chemistry analyses from this study will be primarily compared with results produced by NOAA's Mussel Watch Project (NOAA 1989), a component of the NS&T Program. Although a number of previous studies of organic contaminants in sediments from Pacific coastal areas have been published, these studies used analytical methods that are not strictly comparable to the methods used in the present study. The Mussel Watch Project collects and analyzes sediment associated with molluscs using analytical procedures comparable to those of NBSP, and collections were made over a somewhat similar time period (1986 to the present, NOAA 1989). Moreover, many of the Mussel Watch sites were located near NBSP sites. In addition, both projects participate in the same rigorous NS&T quality assurance (QA) program. Under the supervision of the National Institute of Standards and Technology (formerly the National Bureau of Standards), the performances of NS&T laboratories were carefully tested through annual intercalibration exercises with certified reference standards.

PAHs

Concentrations of PAHs (Table 1) measured in sediment are presented here primarily for the purpose of comparing these data with other studies which measure summed PAHs. However, for the purposes of this report, the emphasis will be placed on presenting the concentrations of LAHs and HAHs

LAHs and HAHs

The concentrations of LAHs and HAHs were near or below detection limits at most nonurban sites. Twenty-six urban sites had concentrations of LAHs and HAHs that were significantly higher than those from the Dana Point reference site (Fig 4). Twenty of these sites were in California: all five sites in San Diego Bay; all five sites in San Pedro Bay; three sites in Santa Monica Bay; all five sites in San Francisco Bay; and the two sites in San Pablo Bay. The other six sites were the Coos Bay site in OR; the Elliott Bay and Commencement Bay sites in Puget Sound, WA; the Endicott Field and Oliktok Point sites near Prudhoe Bay, Alaska; and the Dutch Harbor site in Alaska.







Coprostanol

Coprostanol analyses were conducted on samples from 30 sites sampled during cycles 4-7 (1987-90). Twenty-one sites had concentrations of coprostanol that were significantly higher than those from the Dana Point reference site: all sites in San Diego Bay; the Outer Harbor, Long Beach and Cerritos Channel sites in San Pedro Bay; all the sites in Santa Monica Bay; all the sites in San Francisco Bay; the Coos Bay site, and both Commencement Bay and Elliott Bay sites in Puget Sound (Fig 5).

Hexachlorobenzene

Relatively low concentrations of HCB was detected in sediment samples (mean concentrations were less than 10 ng/g). Mean concentrations of HCB were significantly higher in sediments from only two sites (Commencement Bay and Oakland Estuary) compared to Dana Point sediment (Fig 5).

PCBs

PCBs were found in sediments from all of the West Coast sites, including the sites in Alaska. This contrasts with the PAHs (which, as noted above, were either not detected at nonurban sites or were at very low concentrations). Twenty-four sites had concentrations of total PCBs that were significantly higher than those from the Dana Point reference site (Fig 5). Significantly higher concentrations were found in sediment from all five sites San Diego Bay; all five sites in or near San Pedro Bay; four sites in west and south Santa Monica Bay; all five sites in San Francisco Bay; the Castro Creek site in San Pablo Bay; the sites in Commencement and Elliott Bays in Puget Sound, and the Oliktok Point and Dutch Harbor sites in Alaska.

DDTs

Fifteen sites had sediment with mean concentrations of DDTs that were significantly higher than that of the Dana Point reference site (Fig 6). With the exception of the site in Elliott Bay, all of these sites were in California. Within San Diego Bay, these sites included the North and South Bay sites. Significantly higher concentrations were also found in sediment from all sites in San Pedro Outer Harbor, four sites in Santa Monica Bay, and three sites in south San Francisco Bay. Sediment from all of the reference sites and sites in Alaska had concentrations of DDTs at or below the limits of detection (ca. 0.1 ng/g, dry weight).

Chlordanes

Of the 10 sites that had sediment concentrations of chlordanes that were significantly higher than those of the Dana Point reference site, nine were in California and one was in Commencement Bay. The sites in California included the North and South San Diego Bay sites; the Long Beach, Cerritos Channel, and Seal Beach sites in San Pedro Bay; the West and South Santa Monica Bay sites, and the Oakland Estuary and Redwood City sites in San Francisco Bay (Fig 6).

Dieldrin

Dieldrin was detected in sediment samples from 21 sites at concentrations < 10 ng/g dry weight (Fig 6). The only sites with mean sediment concentrations of dieldrin significantly higher than for Dana Point were Oakland Estuary and Redwood City in San Francisco Bay, and Elliott Bay in Puget Sound. Concentrations were below limits of detection at nonurban sites and all sites in Alaska.

Discussion of Sediment Chemistry Data

Because differences in analytical methods and quality control procedures can interfere with comparisons between different studies, comparisons of these findings with other similar types of monitoring/ reconnaissance studies that used analytical methods similar to ours, and were included in the NOAA Status and Trends Quality Assurance Program.

The concentrations of LAHs, HAHs, PCBs and DDTs in sediments collected in 1986 and 1987 from five Mussel Watch sites (NOAA 1991) located within 2 km of corresponding NBSP sites were very similar to those found in the present study. In San Diego Bay, sediment from the West Harbor Island NBSP site had mean concentrations of HAHs, PCBs and DDTs 720±320, 100±63, and 38±84 ng/g dry weight, respectively, compared to mean concentrations (n = 6) of 725±384, 96±80, and 9±8 ng/g dry weight, respectively for sediments from the Mussel Watch site located near Harbor Island. (Concentrations of contaminants for the Mussel Watch sites were reported as normalized to sediment particle size, therefore, for the purpose of this report, the values were converted to a dry weight basis.) Further north, in San Pedro Harbor, the concentrations of HAHs, PCBs and DDTs in sediment from the Outer Harbor NBSP site (1700±900, 260±130, and 500±210 ng/g, respectively) were similar, or slightly lower, than those found in sediment from a Mussel Watch site adjacent to a nearby fishing pier $(1750\pm1300, 200\pm60, \text{ and } 750\pm830 \text{ ng/g}, \text{ respectively}, n = 6)$. The concentrations of HAHs, PCBs and DDTs in sediments from two NBSP sites in San Francisco Bay-near Redwood City (1800±300, 100 ± 28 and 11 ± 4 ng/g, respectively) and Oakland (1400 ± 320 , 61 ± 12 , and 5 ± 2 ng/g) were approximately the same as those for Mussel Watch sites located adjacent to the Dumbarton bridge $(2000\pm540, 70\pm34, \text{ and } 14\pm6, n=6)$ and Emeryville $(1600\pm910, 74\pm38, \text{ and } 28\pm11 \text{ ng/g}, n=6)$, respectively. In Puget Sound, only one set of sites were close enough to justify a comparison of concentrations of HAHs, PCBs and DDTs: the Commencement Bay NBSP site (680±370, 70±67, and 3 ± 4 ng/g, respectively) and the Mussel Watch site at Browns Point (860±360, 46±11, and 3±2 ng/g, n = 6). Again these concentrations were very similar. Overall, these results demonstrate that studies conducted in the same geographical area, using closely similar techniques, can indeed furnish highly synoptic results.

Sediment concentrations of DDTs reported by Brown et al. (1986) and by our laboratory (Malins et al. 1987) near our present Southeast Santa Monica Bay site were 100 ng/g and 120 ng/g, respectively. These values compare well with the 150 ± 26 ng/g of this study, attesting to the relatively steady state of DDTs in Santa Monica Bay sediments.

Organic Contaminants in Fish

Because no single species of fish inhabits all of the West Coast sampling sites, nine bottom-feeding species were needed to characterize the exposure of marine fish to contaminants along the entire coast (Table 2). The results of chemical analyses of tissues for each fish species will be presented on a regional basis, and will include data for both urban and nonurban sites. The mean concentrations of FACs in bile, CHs in liver and CHs and PAHs in stomach contents are presented for each species, beginning with the species collected in the southernmost sites and proceeding in a northern direction.

The results of analyses of chemical contaminants in the stomach contents (i.e., food organisms) of fish will be presented to provide information on the types and concentrations of chemicals these fish are exposed to through their diet; they will also provide one of several measures of exposures to environmental contaminants that facilitate better interpretation of the overall findings. Although little scientific information is available on the relative proportions of chemical contaminants in stomach contents that can be absorbed and transported to tissues of the host fish, most of the chemicals measured in this study readily pass through gastrointestinal membranes (Gobas et al. 1988). However, a difficulty in interpreting chemical analyses for stomach contents is the fact that many of the target species are opportunistic feeders. Thus, the taxonomic composition of food organisms for a certain species will vary from site to site. Because some prey organisms, such as crustaceans, may be more effective than others (e.g., molluscs) at biotransformation of organic compounds (Varanasi et al. 1985), it is important that the differences in the taxonomic composition of food organisms for the same species at different sites also be determined. For example, if the host fish are from an area high in PAH contamination, this may not be reflected in the stomach contents if the latter consist mostly of crustaceans.

Barred Sand Bass

Specimens were taken from barred sand bass collected from three sites in San Diego Bay, one site outside of Mission Bay, and two sites from Dana Point. These latter two sites included one in the harbor and a site on the outer portion of the point which is a reference site. Samples of bile were taken from fish collected from all six sites, whereas bile, liver and stomach content samples were collected from two sites each in San Diego Bay and Dana Point.

The mean concentrations of FACs-H and FACs-L in the bile of barred sand bass from the National City site, the south San Diego Bay site, and the north San Diego Bay site were all significantly higher than that for bass from the Dana Point reference site (Fig 7). Although mean concentration of FACs-L in bass from the outside Mission Bay site were similar to those in bass from Dana Point reference site, however, concentrations of FACs-H from these Mission Bay bass were similar to those from San Diego Bay sites.

Mean concentrations of PCBs (Fig 8) and dieldrin (Fig 9) in the livers of barred sand bass from south San Diego Bay and National City were significantly higher than those for the Dana Point sites. However, the reverse was true for DDTs (Fig 8). Mean concentrations of DDTs in barred sand bass livers were approximately the same at both sites in San Diego Bay, but were significantly lower than those for bass from the Dana Point sites. For HCB, the mean concentration in bass from the south San Diego Bay site was significantly lower than that for Dana Point bass, and the mean value for bass from the National City site was not significantly different from either of the other sites. All of these HCB values were quite low ($\leq 10 \text{ ng/g}$), however. For chlordanes, only bass from the south San Diego Bay site had significantly higher liver concentrations compared to bass from the Dana Point sites (Fig 8).

Mean concentrations of LAHs in the stomach contents of barred sand bass from the two sites in San Diego Bay were not significantly different from those found in bass from Dana Point (Fig 10). However, the mean concentration of HAHs in bass from south San Diego Bay was significantly higher than for bass from Dana Point. Similarly, the mean concentration of PCBs in the stomach contents of barred sand bass from the south San Diego Bay site was significantly higher than that in bass from Dana Point, but the mean concentration in bass stomachs from the National City site was not significantly different from either of the other two sites (Fig 11). Conversely, no significant differences were found among the levels of DDTs, chlordanes, dieldrin, or HCB in stomach contents of bass from any of the three sites (Figs 11 and 12)—the mean concentrations of dieldrin and HCB were ≤ 10 ng/g.

Barred sand bass from Dana Point appear to have been exposed to higher levels of DDTs than would be expected for such a nonurban area with low concentrations of DDTs in sediments. However, the proximity of Dana Point to San Pedro Bay, where sediment levels of DDTs were among the highest measured (Fig 6, also Bascom 1982), may account for these unexpected levels in the stomach contents (Fig 11). For example, food organisms and/or fish containing DDTs may move from the San Pedro Bay area to Dana Point. Chemical and taxonomic analyses of the stomach contents from barred sand bass support this explanation (McCain et al. 1992). The stomach contents of barred sand bass from the Dana Point site had a mean concentration of DDTs at least twice that of sand bass from the San Diego Bay sites. The food organisms found in these stomach content samples from sand bass from the Dana Point site consisted of approximately equal proportions of fish (44%) and arthropods (52%). Both groups include several readily mobile species. Thus, it can be speculated that the elevated levels of DDTs in the livers of barred sand bass from the Dana Point site were due in part to consumption of some food organisms that were exposed to DDTs in areas away from this site (e.g., the vicinity of San Pedro Bay).

Although comparisons of chemical contaminants in fish in this report have focused on inter-site differences, it is also of interest to note the differences in bioaccumulation of contaminants by fish species captured during different seasons of the year. Most of the chemistry data in this report are from analyses of samples collected during June and July. However, in 1987, barred sand bass were collected from the South San Diego Bay site during February as well. No significant seasonal differences were found in the concentrations of PCBs and DDTs in liver and FACs in bile from barred sand bass (McCain et al. 1992).

Black Croaker

Mean concentrations of FACs-H in the bile of black croaker from the Shelter Island site and the North and South San Diego Bay sites were significantly higher than those for black croaker from the outside Mission Bay reference site (Fig 13). For FACs-L, a significant difference was also found in mean concentrations in croaker bile from the North and South San Diego sites compared to black croaker



Figure 7. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of barred sand bass. Only fish were collected from a site in Mission Bay (MISBY) and only bile was analyzed. MISBY is not listed in Table 3.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, wet weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] \pm comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 8. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of barred sand bass.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value $[\dots]$ for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 10. Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of barred sand bass.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 11. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in stomachs of barred sand bass.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





DANOU

SDBNC

SDBTE

DANIH

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





Figure 13. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of black croaker.

Arithmetic mean [\blacksquare] concentrations, (ng/g, wet weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [\square], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [\blacksquare]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).

from the outside Mission Bay site. The relatively high concentration of FACs-L in black croaker from the reference area may have been due to surface runoff entering Mission Bay (McCain et al. 1992).

Mean concentrations of PCBs, chlordanes, and dieldrin in black croaker livers from the San Diego Bay sites were comparable, and were significantly higher than those from the outside Mission Bay site (Figs. 14 and 15). Concentrations of DDTs were also significantly higher in black croaker from the North and South Bay sites, but not from the Shelter Island site, whereas concentrations of HCB were near or below the limits of detection at all sites.

Because black croaker from the North San Diego Bay site did not have sufficient stomach contents for chemical analysis and only one composite from the outside Mission Bay site was analyzed, statistical tests were not performed, and the data are not presented. Nevertheless, the data for the outside Mission Bay site provided useful information. Mean concentrations of PAHs were 300 ± 120 ng/g in the stomach contents of black croaker from the Shelter Island site, whereas no PAHs were detected in the stomach contents of black croaker from the outside Mission Bay reference site. These findings at the outside Mission Bay site are in contrast to the moderate concentrations of FACs-L measured in the bile of croaker from this site, suggesting that diet may not have been an important route of uptake of LAHs. Uptake through the water column may have been a more important mode of exposure.

Concentrations of PCBs in the stomach contents of black croaker from the Shelter Island site were 990 \pm 380 ng/g, about twice that found from the outside Mission Bay reference site (410 ng/g), with a similar ratio for the DDTs at the two sites (99 \pm 71 ng/g for Shelter Is vs. 54 ng/g for outside Mission Bay). Chlordanes were <15 ng/g, dieldrin was < 5 ng/g, and HCB was < 4 ng/g in the stomach contents of black croaker from all sites.

White Croaker

At all sites, except the north and south San Diego Bay sites, white croaker were collected during the summer; however, at these two San Diego Bay sites during 1987 and 1988, this species was also collected during the winter. Unless stated otherwise, the following results are for the summer sampling only.

Mean concentrations of FACs-H in the bile of white croaker were highest at the Cerritos Channel site in San Pedro Bay, the north San Diego Bay site, and the Oakland Estuary site in San Francisco Bay (Fig 16). Values of FACs-H from the other urban sites were also significantly higher than those for the Dana Point reference site, with the exception of the near Oakland and Redwood City sites in San Francisco Bay, San Luis Obispo site, and the west Santa Monica Bay site. A similar pattern of concentrations was observed for FACs-L in the bile of white croaker, except the two sites in San Pablo Bay also had concentrations not significantly different from the reference site.

As was mentioned above, samples of white croaker were also collected at the North San Diego Bay site, during the winter (February) of 1987 and 1988. A significant seasonal difference was found between the mean concentration of FACs-L in the bile of white croaker collected from this site in the summer $(96.0 \pm 43.0 \,\mu\text{g/g})$, wet weight, n = 15) and in the winter $(220.0 \pm 25.0 \,\mu\text{g/g})$, wet weight, n = 5). The importance of the season of capture as a determining factor of the levels of FACs in white



Figure 14. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of black croaker.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





Figure 15. Dieldrin and hexachlorobenzene in livers of black croaker

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 16. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of white croaker.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, wet weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).

croaker was also supported by previous studies. Malins et al. (1987) reported bile levels of FACs-H for white croaker $(3,700 \pm 3,100 \text{ ng/g}, n = 7)$ collected in the winter from a site in the Long Beach/Los Angeles vicinity were substantially higher than those found in the present study $(97 \pm 98 \text{ ng/g}, n = 42)$. These two sites were within 1.3 km of each other. Two factors may have influenced these seasonal differences. First, previous studies of English sole in Puget Sound suggest that as they approach their spawning season the levels of bile metabolites can increase. This may be due, in part, to a reduction in feeding activity and the consequent retention of bile in the gall bladder (Collier and Varanasi 1991, Collier et al. 1992). In white croaker, the peak of the spawning season is in January and February (Love et al. 1984), so that the higher bile levels of FACs for croaker collected in the winter (Malins et al. 1987) may reflect such a seasonal effect. Second, southern California receives more rainfall in winter compared to summer, and urban runoff is known to result in high levels of PAHs entering the marine environment (Hoffman et al. 1984). This runoff may have resulted in higher levels of FACs in bile.

Mean concentrations of PCBs in the liver of white croaker from most urban-associated sites were significantly higher than those for white croaker from the nonurban sites at Dana Point and in Bodega Bay (Fig 17); the exception was the Southampton Shoals site in San Francisco Bay. However, only the mean concentrations of DDTs in the livers of white croaker from all four sites in San Pedro Bay, and east and southeast Santa Monica Bay sites were significantly higher than for the Dana Point reference site (Fig 17). The mean concentrations of chlordanes were also significantly higher in croaker from three sites in San Pedro Bay (Long Beach, Cerritos Channel and Seal Beach) as well as the north San Diego Bay site (Fig 17) than in white croaker from the reference site. Levels of HCB in white croaker livers were all ≤ 8 ng/g (Fig 18).

Of interest was the finding that the mean concentration of DDTs in liver of white croaker from the Dana Point site was significantly higher than those in fish from the Redwood City site in San Francisco Bay and the Bodega Bay site. As mentioned above, barred sand bass and white croaker from Dana Point appear to have been exposed to higher levels of DDTs than would be expected for such a nonurban area with low concentrations of DDTs in sediments. Because white croaker tend to form schools and are relatively mobile, it is likely that the elevated levels of DDTs in white croaker from the Dana Point were at least partially the result of previous exposures of these individuals to DDTs in other areas prior to migration to Dana Point.

The mean concentrations of dieldrin in the livers of white croaker were significantly higher at five of six sites in San Francisco Bay (Southampton Shoal being the exception), the North Bay and Harbor Island sites in San Diego Bay, and the Long Beach site in San Pedro Bay compared to white croaker from the Bodega Bay and Dana Point sites (Fig 18). Moreover, the concentrations in white croaker from the San Francisco Bay and Long Beach sites were significantly higher than those for many other urban sites, including sites in San Pedro Bay and Santa Monica Bay.

A significant, but minor, seasonal difference was found between the mean concentration of PCBs in livers of white croaker collected from the North San Diego Bay site during the summer $(6.7 \pm 0.2 \,\mu\text{g/g}, \text{dry weight}, n = 3)$ compared to that found in croaker collected during the winter $(4.4 \pm 0.9 \,\mu\text{g/g}, \text{dry weight}, n = 3)$. High levels of CHs in the livers of white croaker from San Pedro Bay were reported previously. For example, Malins et al. (1987) reported PCB concentrations of 13,000 and 5,300 ng/g, respectively, in two composites of five livers of fish from sites near the Long Beach and San Pedro



Figure 17. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of white croaker.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).







Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).

Outer Harbor sites, compared to $12,000 \pm 4,200 \text{ ng/g}$ (n = 11) and $4,700 \pm 2,200 \text{ ng/g}$ (n = 12), respectively, in the present study. At the Outer Harbor site, the levels of DDTs in white croaker livers found in the two studies were somewhat similar: 22,000 ng/g (Malins et al. 1987) vs. $15,000 \pm 12,000 \text{ ng/g}$ found in the present study. However, at the sites near Long Beach, the previous study reported levels of DDTs (41,000 ng/g) which were over three times higher than those we report here ($13,000 \pm 5,200 \text{ ng/g}$). The significance of this difference is not presently known.

Concentrations of HAHs in stomach contents of croaker from most urban sites were significantly higher than for Dana Point; the exceptions were the Seal Beach and Redwood City sites (Fig 19). For PCBs, concentrations were also significantly higher in the stomach contents of croaker from most of the urban sites, with the exception of two sites in San Francisco Bay (Hunters Point and Redwood City) and the Seal Beach site in San Pedro Bay compared to those in croaker from the two reference sites, Bodega Bay and Dana Point (Fig 20). On the other hand, concentrations of DDTs in the stomach contents of croaker were significantly higher at only three sites in San Pedro Bay-Outer Harbor, Long Beach, and Cerritos Channel (Fig 20). Only the Oakland Estuary site had croaker with stomach contents having significantly higher concentrations of dieldrin compared to those in croaker from the two reference sites, although all concentrations were low (e.g., $\leq 10 \text{ ng/g}$). With two exceptions, no significant differences were found among the mean concentrations of LAHs, chlordanes and HCB in the stomach contents of white croaker from any of the West Coast sites (Fig 19-21); the exceptions were the concentrations of LAHs in croaker from the Oakland Estuary site which was higher than the Dana Point site and the mean concentrations of chlordanes in the stomach contents of white croaker from Bodega Bay were lower than those from Dana Point. The concentrations of HCB in these stomach contents samples were quite low (<10 ng/g) and thus more difficult to detect significant differences.

Hornyhead Turbot

Concentrations of FACs-H, FACs-L, DDTs and PCBs in hornyhead turbot were significantly higher for all of the urban-associated sites, with the exception of the San Diego Bay Outer Harbor site, compared to levels in turbot from the Dana Point nonurban site (Figs. 22 and 23). The mean concentrations of FACs-H and DDTs in turbot from the San Diego Bay Outer Harbor site were not significantly different from those for Dana Point turbot. For chlordanes, only mean concentrations in the livers of hornyhead turbot from four of the Santa Monica Bay sites were significantly higher than those from the Dana Point site (Fig 23). Concentrations of dieldrin in turbot livers were significantly higher only at the San Pedro Canyon site, whereas no significant differences in mean concentrations (≤ 10 ng/g) of HCB in turbot liver were found among any of the sites (Fig 24).

Stomach contents of turbot from the west, southeast and south Santa Monica Bay sites had concentrations of PCBs and DDTs which were significantly higher than those from Dana Point (Fig 26). However, no significant differences were found in the concentrations of PAHs, HAHs, LAHs, chlordanes, dieldrin or HCB in the stomach contents of hornyhead turbot among fish from any of the sites (Fig 25 - 27).



Figure 19. Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of white croaker.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 20. PCBs, DDTs and chlordanes in stomachs of white croaker.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).







Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 22. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of hornyhead turbot.

Arithmetic mean [\blacksquare] concentrations, (ng/g, wet weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [\square], geometric mean [-] \pm comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [\blacksquare]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 23. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of hornyhead turbot.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 25. Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of hornyhead turbot.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 26. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in stomachs of hornyhead turbot.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).

Starry Flounder

In general, most of the sites in San Francisco Bay and Coos Bay had starry flounder with relatively high concentrations of both FACs-H and FACs-L. Of the 15 sampling sites for which mean concentrations of FACs-H in the bile of starry flounder were determined, only three sites had values that were not significantly different from Bodega Bay (the reference site for starry flounder); these sites were the Youngs Bay site near the mouth of the Columbia River, the site in the Chukchi Sea, and the site in the inner portions of Castro Creek near San Pablo Bay (Fig 28). Similarly, only three of the fifteen sites had mean concentrations of FACs-L that were not significantly different from that for the Bodega Bay site (Chukchi Sea, Kvichak Bay in the Bering Sea and Norton Sound, Fig 28).

Overall, mean concentrations of PCBs, DDTs, chlordanes and dieldrin in the livers of starry flounder were significantly higher at sites in San Francisco Bay compared to sites in Oregon and Alaska (Figs. 29 and 30). The mean concentrations of PCBs and dieldrin in the livers of starry flounder from the sites in San Francisco Bay were also significantly higher than for flounder from the nearby reference site in Bodega Bay. In contrast, among the sampling sites in San Francisco Bay, only the mean concentration of DDTs in the liver of starry flounder from the Southampton Shoals site was significantly different from that for Bodega Bay. The mean concentration of chlordanes in flounder from the Hunters Point and San Pablo Bay sites were also significantly higher than for the Bodega Bay site. Mean concentrations of HCB in flounder livers were ≤ 10 ng/g at all sites.

Almost no statistically significant differences among the sampling sites were found for mean concentrations of PAHs, PCBs, chlordanes, dieldrin, or HCB in stomach contents of starry flounder (Figs. 31-33). The few exceptions included the mean concentrations of DDTs in the stomach contents of flounder from the Southampton Shoal and Castro Creek sites that were significantly higher than those for flounder from Coos Bay site (Fig 32), and the mean concentrations of HAHs in flounder from the Hunters Point and Southampton Shoals sites in San Francisco Bay were significantly higher than for the Bodega Bay site (Fig 31). Concentrations of chlordanes, dieldrin, or HCB were all ≤ 10 ng/g.

English sole

English sole had the widest geographical distribution of any of the target fish species. They were most abundant at sites in Puget Sound and Monterey Bay, but were collected as far north as Dutch Harbor, Alaska, and as far south as outside of San Diego Bay. However, English sole was not the primary target fish species in Alaska and certain sites in Southern California, so for sole from these sites, only analyses for FACs in bile were performed because the analyses are relatively inexpensive. The results of analyses for FACs-H demonstrated that concentrations in sole from sites in the contiguous U.S. were generally significantly higher than those at the Bodega Bay reference site, whereas the concentrations in sole from the Alaska sites were not significantly different from the Bodega Bay sole (Fig 34). The exceptions were the low concentrations at the site near Monterey, CA, and at the Nisqually Reach reference site in Puget Sound. A similar pattern of bile concentrations was observed for mean concentration of FACs-L in English sole, with some pronounced exceptions: (1) the mean concentration of FACs-L at Dutch Harbor, Alaska, site was among the highest measured in the program, and (2) mean concentrations at the Monterey Bay sites and the Boca de Quadra site were







Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, wet weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 29. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of starry flounder.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).







Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [M]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).


Figure 31. Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of starry flounder.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).







Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, wet weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [m]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).

significantly lower than for the Bodega Bay site. Values for sole from sites away from major urban areas were not significantly different from Bodega Bay sole (Fig 34).

The mean concentration of FACs-H reported here for English sole from the Elliott Bay site is typical of the values reported for English sole from selected urban sites in Puget Sound (Malins et al. 1985, Krahn et al. 1986b), such as sites near Everett and Mukilteo. However, in the most contaminated waterways of Puget Sound (i.e., the Duwamish Waterway and Eagle Harbor), levels of FACs-H in English sole bile were three to eight times higher (Krahn et al. 1986b) than those reported here. On the other hand, bile levels at nonurban sites (e.g., Useless Bay and President Point) in Puget Sound were similar to those found at the nonurban sites in this present study.

The high mean concentration of FACs-L in the bile of English sole from the Dutch Harbor site is surprising considering the relatively low concentrations of LAHs measured in the sediments from this site. A major source of the LAHs to which the sole may have been exposed was likely waterborne petroleum products associated with fishing vessel activity in this harbor which is a major staging area for commercial fishing in the Bering Sea (Otto 1981).

English sole from the Elliott Bay and Commencement Bay sites had significantly higher liver concentrations of PCBs, DDTs, HCB and chlordanes than did sole from the two reference sites (Nisqually Reach and Bodega Bay, Figs. 35 and 36). Although only a single liver composite was analyzed for sole from the Oakland Estuary site, concentrations of PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes were among the highest found. There was no statistical differences for the concentrations of dieldrin in sole livers among the sites (Fig 36).

The concentrations of PCBs and DDTs found in the livers of English sole from Puget Sound in the present study are similar to those reported previously in studies conducted during the late 1970s and early 1980s. For example, the concentrations of PCBs and DDTs in a single composite of five livers from sole captured in 1979 near the present sampling site along the Seattle Waterfront in Elliott Bay, were 9,200 and 820 ng/g respectively (Malins and al. 1980). These values are comparable to those reported here for PCBs and DDTs in multiple analyses of sole from the Elliott Bay site (10,000 \pm 4,200 ng/g and 760 \pm 490 ng/g, respectively, n = 9). In addition, concentrations of PCBs and DDTs in composites of five livers of English sole from sites near the present site in Commencement Bay were 6,400 and 350 ng/g, respectively (Malins and al. 1980), which are similar to the present measurements of 4,000 \pm 850 and 660 \pm 270 ng/g, respectively, n = 10. These comparisons suggest that the levels of PCBs and DDTs in Elliott and Commencement Bays did not change appreciably during the years from 1979 to 1990.

With the exception of LAHs and HAHs no significant differences were found among mean concentrations of all of the chemical contaminants in the stomach contents of English sole from any of the sampling sites (Figs. 37 - 39). Whereas mean concentrations of HAHs were significantly higher in sole from the Elliott Bay and Commencement Bay sites compared to the Bodega Bay site, the stomach content concentrations of LAHs at these two sites were not significantly different from the Bodega Bay site, but they were significantly higher than those for the site in Nisqually Reach. These findings are consistent with data from analyses of other samples from Elliott Bay: high concentrations of HAHs in sediment and high FACs-H concentrations in bile of English sole (Johnson et al. 1994).



Figure 35. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of English sole.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value $[\dots \dots \dots]$ for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 37. Total PAHs, LAHs, and HAHs in stomachs of English sole.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 38. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in stomachs of English sole.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).







Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] ± comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).

Flathead Sole

Flathead sole were collected from two sites in Puget Sound (Elliott and Commencement Bays) and in eight Alaskan sites. This species was not a primary target species for Puget Sound, therefore a limited number chemical analyses were performed, including biliary FACs and CHs in single composites of liver from fish from the Elliott Bay site to provide an urban comparison to the Alaskan data. The Lutak Inlet site was the Alaskan site designated as a reference site; however, two other sites were located in relatively nonurban areas—Boca de Quadra and Kamishak Bay.

The mean concentrations of FACs-H in the bile of flathead sole from the Elliott Bay, Commencement Bay, and Dutch Harbor sites were significantly higher than for the Lutak Inlet reference site, whereas the mean concentration in sole from the Kamishak Bay site was significantly lower than that for the reference site (Fig 40). The mean concentrations of FACs-L in the bile of flathead sole from these three sites, as well as from the Skagway site, were significantly higher than for any of the other sites. Within the Alaskan sites, the highest mean concentration of PCBs in the liver of flathead sole was found at the Dutch Harbor site, which was significantly higher than those in sole from the nonurban sites (Fig 41). Nevertheless, the concentration of PCBs in flathead sole from the Elliott Bay site in Seattle was approximately 7 times as high as that for the Dutch Harbor site. Mean concentrations of DDTs, chlordanes, dieldrin and HCB in flathead sole livers from all of the Alaskan sites were either not significantly different from, or were lower compared to that for the reference site (Fig 41). As described for liver concentrations of PCBs, concentrations of DDTs, chlordanes and dieldrin in sole from Elliott Bay were several times as high as those for sole from Alaskan sites (Fig 42). Too few composites of stomach contents from flathead sole were collected from Alaskan sites to permit statistical tests on the chemistry data.

Fourhorn Sculpin

Fourhorn sculpin were collected from the three sites on the Beaufort Sea. Sufficient amounts of bile for more than a single analysis were obtained only in sculpin from the Endicott Field site, hence statistical comparisons were not possible. Generally, however, the concentrations of FACs in the bile of fourhorn sculpin were low (Fig 43) compared to other Alaskan fish species, such as English sole and flathead sole from Dutch Harbor or Elliott Bay (Figs. 34 and 40, respectively).

Concentrations of PCBs in the livers of fourhorn sculpin from the Oliktok Point site were several fold higher than those in fish from the Endicott Field site (Fig 44). No appreciable differences were found between concentrations of DDTs, HCB, dieldrin or chlordanes in the livers of sculpin from these two sites (Figs. 44 and 45). The mean concentrations of DDTs, chlordane and dieldrin were low, typical of nonurban sites; however, the mean concentrations of HCB in the livers of sculpin from both sites were somewhat higher than expected—at least double that found in flathead sole livers from the other Alaskan sites.

Only one composite of stomach contents was obtained from sculpin collected at the Oliktok Point site, precluding statistical treatment of the data. Nevertheless, a few qualitative observations can be made about the data. The stomach contents in fourhorn sculpin from the Endicott Field and Oliktok Point





Figure 40. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of flathead sole.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, wet weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box []], geometric mean [-] \pm comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites []]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 41 . PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of flathead sole.

Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [m]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).

67





Arithmetic mean [-] concentrations, (ng/g, dry weight) ± 1 standard deviation box [-], geometric mean $[-] \pm$ comparison interval [I], and maximum comparison interval value [...] for the comparison sites [-]. Sites are ranked in order of geometric mean concentrations along the x-axis (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 43. FACs-H and FACs-L in bile of fourhorn sculpin.

Arithmetic mean [--] concentrations, $(ng/g, wet weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [-] (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).



Figure 44. PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes in livers of fourhorn sculpin.

Arithmetic mean [--] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [--] (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).





Arithmetic mean [---] concentrations, $(ng/g, dry weight) \pm 1$ standard deviation box [---] (see Table 1 for chemical abbreviations and Table 3 for site abbreviations; numbers for each site indicate sample size).

sites contained almost exclusively LAHs (110 ng/g and 99 ng/g, respectively). Concentrations of PCBs were 100 ± 10 ng/g and 230 ng/g, respectively, for these sites; all other organic contaminants were ≤ 16 ng/g.

Fish Diet Composition and Contaminant Uptake

The uptake and fate of chemical contaminants by benthic organisms vary widely among phyla (and in some cases, among taxonomic groups within phyla). For example, rates of cytochrome P-450-dependent monooxidation are slower in molluscs than in arthropods, both *in vivo* and *in vitro* (Varanasi et al. 1985). As a result, metabolism of PAHs is much slower in molluscs than in arthropods. Likewise, metabolism of PAHs is much slower in annelids than in vertebrates (Meador et al. 1995). For example, when fish (English sole), shrimp, molluscs, and amphipods were exposed to the same contaminated sediment for four weeks, the shrimp and fish had no detectable parent PAHs, whereas, during the same period, the molluscs and amphipods accumulated parent PAHs, with the amphipod species accumulating the highest concentration of PAHs (Varanasi et al. 1985). The authors concluded that factors other than metabolism, such as feeding mode and physiological processes, play a role in determining bioaccumulation of chemical contaminants by benthic organisms. Therefore, it is important to determine the taxonomic composition of the food organisms found in stomach contents of fish to better understand the process of food chain transfer of chemical contaminants.

Historically, studies of the food habits of fishes have been conducted to provide information about the interactions between fish populations and prey populations, with the goal of improving management of fish stocks. The present study, however, was undertaken within the context of a national pollution monitoring program, and pertains to the process of food chain transfer of chemical contaminants rather than to fisheries management.

The taxonomic analyses of stomach contents revealed that, with few exceptions, the eight fish species considered had fed primarily on benthic invertebrates (Fig 46). Statistical analyses performed on stomach contents of fish included mean percentages of the prey phyla of the food types of greatest interest, namely arthropods, molluscs, vertebrates (i.e., small fish), and annelid worms, because of their relevance to pollution studies. This section will deal primarily with these four prey phyla.

To assess the uptake and fate of contaminants from prey organisms, the percentages of the two prey phyla which metabolize PAHs (vertebrates and arthropods) were combined, as were the two which do not (molluscs and annelids). When the fish species were plotted according to the average percentages of these two combined categories in their diets (Fig 47), it was evident that English sole and hornyhead turbot consumed primarily non-metabolizers, whereas fourhorn sculpin, barred sand bass, black croaker, and flathead sole consumed primarily metabolizers. White croaker and starry flounder each consumed both categories of prey.

The dietary composition of flathead sole from Dutch Harbor may provide clues which could better define the exposure of this species to LAHs. Flathead sole from this site had the highest bile concentrations of FACs-L found in this species, yet the stomach contents from these fish had no





. 73



Figure 47. Frequency of occurrence (% by weight) for two major prey categories relating to food-chain transfer of contaminants found in stomach contents of eight species of bottom-feeding fish during the years 1984-88. Vertebrates and arthropods readily metabolize PAHs, whereas mollucs and annelids metabolize PAHs less efficiently. (See Table 3 for fish abreviations).

detectable levels of LAHs. The absence of LAHs in the stomach contents of these fish may have been related in part to the finding that the stomach contents of fish from Dutch Harbor consisted primarily of other fish and arthropods, both of which readily metabolize LAHs to polar compounds that are not detectable by routine GC/MS procedures. As was discussed previously, an explanation for this observation could be that another important route of uptake of LAHs for flathead sole in Dutch Harbor was via the water column.

Statistical Correlations

Spearman's rank correlations (Zar 1984) were carried out for the concentrations of the major categories of organic contaminants in the following comparisons for all species combined: sediments vs. tissues (liver and bile), sediments vs. stomach contents, and stomach contents vs. liver or bile. In addition, similar correlations have been investigated for the six target species of fish for which the number of sites sampled was large enough: flathead sole, English sole, starry flounder, white croaker, hornyhead turbot, and barred sand bass. Data used for these correlations were taken from analyses of samples collected during Cycles I-V.

All species

Highly significant correlations ($p \le 0.0001$) were found between concentrations of PCBs, chlordanes, DDTs, and dieldrin, respectively, in sediment and levels of these compounds in fish livers of all target species combined (Table 4). Similar strong associations ($p \le 0.0001$) were found between both HAHs in sediment vs. FACs-H in bile and LAHs in sediment vs. FACs-L in bile, respectively. Concentrations of PCBs, HAHs, DDTs, PAHs, dieldrin, and chlordanes in stomach contents were also highly correlated (p<0.001 to p<0.0001) with those in sediments, liver and/or bile (Table 4).

In addition, strong positive correlations were also found between concentrations of chemicals in sediment and those in fish tissues when selected species were tested individually (Tables 5-10). These correlations were less significant than those for all species combined, due in part to smaller sample sizes.

Barred sand bass

For this species, a positive correlation ($p \le 0.01$) was found between sediment levels vs. liver levels of PCBs (Table 5). At a lower level of significance, positive correlations ($p \le 0.05$) were also found between sediment vs. bile or liver levels of LAHs and chlordanes, respectively.

White croaker

For white croaker, strong positive correlations ($p \le 0.0001$) were found between sediment and stomach contents levels of PCBs, DDTs, and HAHs; stomach contents and bile or liver levels of PAHs, PCBs, DDTs, and HAHs; and sediment and bile or liver levels of PCBs and FACs-H, respectively (Table 6). Positive correlations of lower significance ($p \le 0.001$) were found between stomach

			and the second
	Sediment vs.		Stomach
Chemical	stomach	Sediment vs.	contents vs.
class	contentsb	liver or bile ^c	liver or biled
LAHs	0.39****	0.52****	0.36***
HAHs	0.68****	0.60****	0.54****
PAHs	0.61****	0.49****	0.56****
PCBs	0.72****	0.77****	0.76****
DDTs	0.63****	0.57****	0.69****
Chlordanes	0.50****	0.68****	0.52****
Dieldrin	0.60****	0.56****	0.53****
Hexachlorobenzene	0.21*	0.47****	0.28**

 Table 4.
 Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile. Correlations for fish tissue are for all eight major species^a combined.

^a Species are: four-horn sculpin, flathead sole, English sole, starry flounder, white croaker, hornyhead turbot, barred sand bass, and black croaker.

^b Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; sediment values were site means for a given year based on three samples; n = 100 for PAHs and 102 for chlorinated compounds.

^c Sediment values were site means; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 118 for PAHs and 106 for chlorinated compounds.

^d Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 94 for PAHs and 102 for chlorinated compounds.

*	= p < 0.05
**	= p < 0.01
***	= p < 0.001
****	= p < 0.0001

Chemical class	Sediment vs. stomach contents ^a	Sediment vs. liver or bile ^b	Stomach contents vs. liver or bile ^c
LAHs	0.32	0.69*	-0.11
HAHs	0.55	0.66	0.11
PAHs	0.53	0.32	0.42
PCBs	0.65	0.83**	0.61
DDTs	-0.35	-0.58	0.32
Chlordanes	0.31	0.75*	0.01
Dieldrin	0.46	0.34	0.30
Hexachlorobenzene	0.50	0.23	0.57

 Table 5.
 Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of barred sand bass.

^a Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; sediment values were site means for a given year based on three samples; n = 7 for PAHs and 10 for chlorinated compounds.

^b Sediment values were site means; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 10 for PAHs and 10 for chlorinated compounds.

^c Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 7 for PAHs and 10 for chlorinated compounds.

*	= p < 0.05
**	= p < 0.01
***	= p < 0.001
****	= p < 0.0001

Chemical class	Sediment vs. stomach contents ^a	Sediment vs. liver or bile ^b	Stomach contents vs. liver or bile ^c
LAHs HAHs	0.22 0.70****	0.46** 0.62****	0.53** 0.67****
PAHs	0.66^{***}	0.48**	0.77****
PCBs DDTs	0.84**** 0.82****	0.76**** 0.59***	0.74**** 0.70****
Chlordanes	0.36	0.61***	0.59***
Dieldrin	0.57**	0.59***	0.64***
Hexachlorobenzene	0.11	0.33	0.18

 Table 6.
 Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of white croaker.

^a Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; sediment values were site means for a given year based on three samples; n = 28 for PAHs and 29 for chlorinated compounds.

^b Sediment values were site means; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 36 for PAHs and 30 for chlorinated compounds.

^c Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 28 for PAHs and 29 for chlorinated compounds.

*	= p < 0.05
**	= p < 0.01
***	= p < 0.001
****	= p < 0.0001

contents and liver levels of dieldrin and chlordanes, sediment and liver levels of these same compounds and of DDTs as well, and sediment vs. stomach contents levels of PAHs. Correlations of yet lower significance ($p \le 0.01$) were found for sediment vs. stomach contents levels of dieldrin, stomach contents vs. bile levels of LAHs, and sediment vs. bile levels of PAHs and LAHs, respectively.

Hornyhead turbot

Positive correlations ($p \le 0.01$) were found between stomach contents and liver levels of DDTs and PCBs of hornyhead turbot, between sediment vs. liver levels of PCBs, and between sediment vs. stomach contents levels of DDTs, respectively (Table 7). At $p \le 0.05$, positive correlations were found between sediment vs. liver levels of chlordanes and HCB, and between sediment vs. stomach contents levels of PCBs. Sediment dieldrin concentrations were always below the detection limit at sites where hornyhead turbot were collected, so correlations between sediment and liver or stomach contents could not be performed.

Starry flounder

For this species, a strong positive correlation ($p \le 0.0001$) was found between sediment and stomach contents levels of dieldrin (Table 8). At a slightly lower level of significance ($p \le 0.001$), positive correlations were found between sediment and stomach contents levels of DDTs, sediment and liver levels of PCBs, and stomach contents and liver levels of dieldrin. At the $p \le 0.01$ level of significance, positive correlations were found for sediment vs. stomach contents levels of chlordanes and PCBs, sediment vs. liver levels of DDTs and chlordanes, and stomach contents vs. liver levels of DDTs. Positive correlations of lowest significance ($p \le 0.05$) were found for sediment vs. stomach contents vs. liver levels of DATs. Positive correlations of lowest significance ($p \le 0.05$) were found for sediment vs. stomach contents vs. liver levels of HAHs and PAHs, sediment vs. liver levels of HCB and dieldrin, and stomach contents vs. liver levels of chlordanes and PCBs.

English sole

For English sole, strong positive correlations ($p \le 0.0001$) were found between sediment vs. biliary FACs-L, and between sediment and stomach contents levels of HAHs, respectively (Table 9). At somewhat lower levels of significance, positive correlations ($p \le 0.001$) were also found between sediment and liver levels of the chlordanes, PCBs, and HCB, between sediment and biliary FACs PAH, and between stomach contents vs. bile levels of PAHs and FACs-L, respectively. At the $p \le 0.01$ level of significance, positive correlations were found for LAHs and PAHs in sediment vs. stomach contents, and DDTs and HAHs in sediment vs. liver or bile. Positive correlations of lowest significance ($p \le 0.05$) were found for DDTs and HAHs in stomach contents vs. liver or bile.

Flathead sole

For flathead sole, positive correlations ($p \le 0.05$ to $p \le 0.01$) were found between sediment and bile levels of HAHs and PAHs, respectively (Table 10). Sample size was relatively small for flathead sole (n = 9 to 11). This species was collected in Alaska, where sediment contaminant levels were generally low, so strong correlations between sediment, liver or bile, and stomach contents would not be

Chemical	Sediment vs. stomach	Sediment vs.	Stomach contents vs.
Class	contentsa	liver or bile ^D	liver or bile ^C
LAHs	0.04	0.39	0.36
HAHs	0.36	0.13	0.25
PAHs	0.38	0.14	0.47
PCBs	0.71*	0.81**	0.81**
DDTs	0.79**	0.51	0.82**
		Υ	
Chlordanes	0.42	0.72*	0.43
Dieldrin	d	d	0.39
Hexachlorobenzene	0.17	0.61*	0.56

 Table 7.
 Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of hornyhead turbot.

^a Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; sediment values were site means for a given year based on three samples; n = 10 for PAHs and 11 for chlorinated compounds.

^b Sediment values were site means; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 11 for PAHs and 11 for chlorinated compounds.

^c Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 10 for PAHs and 11 for chlorinated compounds.

^d All sediment values for dieldrin below detection limit.

*	= p < 0.05
**	= p < 0.01
***	= p < 0.001
****	= p < 0.0001

Chemical class	Sediment vs. stomach contents ^a	Sediment vs. liver or bile ^b	Stomach contents vs. liver or bile ^c
	2		
LAHs	0.29	0.06	0.10
HAHs	0.50*	0.25	0.31
PAHs	0.48*	0.18	0.21
PCBs	0.53**	0.65***	0.49*
DDTs	0.68***	0.59**	0.62**
Chlordanes	0.62**	0.54**	0.50*
Dieldrin	0.73****	0.42*	0.63***
Hexachlorobenzene	-0.08	0.43*	0.33

 Table 8.
 Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of starry flounder.

^a Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; sediment values were site means for a given year based on three samples; n = 25 for PAHs and 25 for chlorinated compounds.

^b Sediment values were site means; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 26 for PAHs and 26 for chlorinated compounds.

^c Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 25 for PAHs and 25 for chlorinated compounds.

*	= p < 0.05
**	= p < 0.01
***	= p < 0.001
****	= p < 0.0001

Chemical class	Sediment vs. stomach contents ^a	Sediment vs. liver or bile ^b	Stomach contents vs. liver or bile ^C
LAHs	0.76**	0.75****	0.82***
HAHs	0.91****	0.56**	0.58*
PAHs	0.71**	0.68***	0.83***
PCBs	0.48	0.85***	0.57
DDTs	0.48	0.74**	0.59*
Chlordanes	0.50	0.86***	0.33
Dieldrin	0.48	-0.09	-0.18
Hexachlorobenzene	0.36	0.81***	0.45

 Table 9.
 Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of English sole.

^a Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; sediment values were site means for a given year based on three samples; n = 12 for PAHs and 12 for chlorinated compounds.

^b Sediment values were site means; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 21 for PAHs and 13 for chlorinated compounds.

^c Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 12 for PAHs and 12 for chlorinated compounds.

*	= p < 0.05
**	= p < 0.01
***	= p < 0.001
****	= p < 0.0001

Chemical	Sediment vs. stomach	Sediment vs.	Stomach contents vs.
class	contents ^a	liver or bile ^b	liver or bile ^c
3			
LAHs	0.04	0.55	0.10
HAHs	0.56	0.69*	0.55
PAHs	-0.04	0.78**	0.10
		$\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{2} \right) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{2} \right) \left(\frac{1}{2} \right)$	
PCBs	0.09	0.22	0.42
DDTs	-0.20	-0.01	0.47
Chlordanes	-0.47	0.52	0.02
Dieldrin	d	d	-0.17
Hexachlorobenzene	0.56	0.31	0.16

 Table 10.
 Spearman rank correlations among concentrations of chemicals in sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile of flathead sole.

^a Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; sediment values were site means for a given year based on three samples; n = 9 for PAHs and 10 for chlorinated compounds.

^b Sediment values were site means; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 11 for PAHs and 10 for chlorinated compounds.

^c Stomach contents values were for individual composite samples; liver values were species means for specific sites for a given year based on three composite samples; n = 9 for PAHs and 10 for chlorinated compounds.

^d All sediment values for dieldrin below detection limit.

*	= p < 0.05
**	= p < 0.01
***	= p < 0.001
****	= p < 0.0001

expected. In fact, sediment dieldrin concentrations were so low (always below the detection limit) that correlations between sediment and liver or stomach contents could not be performed.

Summary for fish species

All statistically significant correlations ($p \le 0.05$) for individual species were positive. White croaker had the largest number of statistically significant correlations ($p \le 0.01$, 19 out of 24 categories), followed by starry flounder with 15, English sole with 14, hornyhead turbot with 7, barred sand bass with 3, and flathead sole with 2. The number of significant correlations per species is only partially a reflection of the number of samples collected. For example, more than twice as many samples of starry flounder were collected as were obtained of English sole, but English sole had almost as many significant correlations as did starry flounder.

Of the significant correlations ($p \le 0.05$) for individual species, 27 were for sediment vs. liver or bile, 17 were for stomach contents vs. liver or bile, and 16 were for sediment vs. stomach contents. PCBs had the largest number of correlations in the individual species (11 out of 18 correlations), followed by DDTs (10), chlordanes (8), PAHs (8), HAHs (8), and LAHs (6). Thus persistent compounds tended to show more significant correlations than those more readily metabolized.

Although interspecies comparisons of tissue levels of chemicals are complicated by potential speciesspecific differences, these very strong correlations demonstrate the important relationships between concentrations of toxic chemicals in sediments and the uptake of these chemicals by sedimentassociated organisms. This relationship is clearly apparent upon examination of the data. For example, the sites with the highest sediment concentrations of PCBs and PAHs (south San Diego Bay and Elliott Bay) were also the sites that had fish species with the highest concentrations of PCBs in liver tissues and FACs-H in bile (barred sand bass and English sole, respectively).

Summary Analysis of Statistical Correlations

Contaminant concentrations in environmental compartments (sediment, stomach contents and liver or bile) were in many cases highly intercorrelated for each bottom-dwelling fish species. To the extent that sediment, stomach contents, and liver or bile levels are intercorrelated for a given species, measurement of any one compartment provides a good index of levels of environmental contaminants. Because a large number of relationships among species, chemical classes, and environmental compartments could be examined, it is useful to summarize the results given in Tables 4-10 in another way. Correlations among the chemical concentrations measured in the three environmental compartments are summarized graphically in Fig 48 for two species, hornyhead turbot and English sole. The top part of the figure shows pairwise scattergrams of the concentrations of FACs-H (bile) and HAHs (sediment, stomach contents) for each of the two species. To provide a graphical comparison between species, the 3 correlation coefficients computed for each species are plotted on a 3-dimensional graph at the bottom of the figure. Each of the compartment pairs is associated with one axis of the graph (i.e., each species is represented by a separate point). The correlation coefficients for bile FACs-H vs. stomach contents



Figure 48. Summary analysis illustrating example of a species exhibiting high intercorrelations among types of environmental compartments for HAHs (English sole) and one showing low intercorrelations for the same class of contaminants (hornyhead turbot). Correlations are assessed using the Spearman rank correlation coefficient (r_s) based on annual site means for all samples of a given type. See Table 3 for species abbreviations.

HAHs) are plotted on the axis perpendicular to the page, and the values are represented by the size of the plotted circle. The graph shows that sediment and stomach contents levels of HAHs and those of bile FACs-H are highly correlated (rs > 0.50 in all pairs) for English sole. In contrast, concentrations in the three compartments are not well correlated for hornyhead turbot (rs < 0.40 in all cases).

Summary analyses for the chemical classes are given in Figures 49-51. For LAHs, HAHs, and PAHs, considered separately, English sole exhibited consistently high correlations among sediment, stomach contents, and bile (Fig 49). In comparison, all other species showed lower intercorrelations for LAHs, but only hornyhead turbot and starry flounder showed consistently low correlations for HAHs. For total PAHs, starry flounder was unusual in having a high correlation between sediment and stomach contents levels, but low correlations between sediment or stomach contents levels and bile levels.

For PCBs, all species except flathead sole had relatively high correlations among sediment, stomach contents, and liver levels. In contrast, HCB levels in one compartment did not provide a good prediction of levels in another (Fig 50). For the pesticides, levels of DDTs among the three compartments were generally intercorrelated except in the cases of flathead sole and barred sand bass. Levels of chlordanes were not highly intercorrelated for most species, and for dieldrin intercorrelations were particularly poor for English sole and flathead sole (Fig 51).

Seven of the sites sampled contained sediments with < 20% silt-clay, indicating predominance of sand and gravel. These types of sediments are less likely to accumulate as high a level of chemical contaminants than are sediments with more silt-clay (Means et al. 1980). Whereas some of these sites with < 20% silt-clay had low concentrations of many contaminants, these sites are primarily nonurban sites that receive smaller amounts of chemicals from anthropogenic sources. Such nonurban sites were needed as comparison sites, as it was difficult to find nonurban sites located in muddy areas. Moreover, when the sites with < 20% silt-clay were eliminated from the correlations between levels of chemicals in sediments, stomach contents and tissues, the strength of the correlations was not adversely affected. This suggests that even though a few of the sampling sites had both < 20% clay-silt and low levels of sediment-associated contaminants, the sediment contaminants concentrations generally reflected the target fish species exposure.

Statistical Analysis of Trends

Trend analysis was conducted for sites which had at least four years of analytical data covering a span of five years or more. The trend analysis was a two-step process: the first step of the process involved Spearman rank correlations of contaminant concentrations for each of three types of "compartments" (sediment, liver/bile and stomach contents of each fish species) for each of 12 sites that met the above mentioned criteria. (See Appendix A for a listing of the results of these correlations.). The second step consisted of meta-analysis to consider changes in contaminant concentrations over time in all compartments measured at a site. The results of the meta-analyses will be presented in this section. There are several advantages to considering all three compartments simultaneously. Sediment data are available for each site for all years it was sampled because sediment can always be collected, whereas tissue samples were either not always collected or were collected from different species during some



Figure 49. Summary analysis showing intercorrelations among Spearman rank correlation coefficients for chemical concentrations in sediment, bile, and stomach contents for (a) LAHs, (b) HAHs, and (c) PAHs for six of the eight species of bottom-dwelling fish separately and for all eight species combined (fourhorn sculpin and black croaker are omitted due to small sample size; see Table 3 for species abbreviations).



Figure 50. Summary analysis showing intercorrelations among Spearman rank correlation coefficients for chemical concentrations in sediment, liver, and stomach contents for (a) PCBs and (b) hexachlorobenzene for six of the eight species of bottom-dwelling fish separately and for all eight species combined (fourhorn sculpin and black croaker are omitted due to small sample size; see Table 3 for species abbreviations).



Figure 51. Summary analysis showing intercorrelations among Spearman rank correlation coefficients for chemical concentrations in sediment, liver, and stomach contents for (a) DDTs, (b) dieldrin, and (c) chlordanes for six of the eight species of bottom-dwelling fish separately and for all eight species combined (fourhorn sculpin and black croaker are omitted due to small sample size; see Table 3 for species abbreviations).

years at certain sites due to population fluctuations. Tissue, on the other hand, reflects bioavailability and is not subject to bioturbation. Furthermore, a trend detected in one compartment at a site using Spearman rank correlation is more convincing if a similar trend is also evident in other compartments at that site.

Trends were assessed for chlordanes, dieldrin, DDTs, HAHs, LAHs, and PCBs. Because concentrations of HCB in sediment and tissues were near or below the limits of detection at most sites, trends for HCB will not be reported. Of the 72 possible trends (12 sites and 6 chemical classes), 29% (21 of 72) showed an increasing trend, 53% (38 of 72) showed no trend in concentrations, and 18% (13 of 72) showed decreasing concentrations (Table 11). The highest number of increasing trends was among the PAHs, eight for HAHs and five for LAHs, followed by dieldrin (4), chlordanes (3), DDTs (1) and PCBs (2). Among the decreasing trends, chlordanes, PCBs and DDTs each had three, with dieldrin having two and LAHs one.

Sites with positive trends for concentrations of PAHs were located in both nonurban and urban areas. All three of the nonurban reference sites in the contiguous U.S.—Dana Point, Bodega Bay and Nisqually Reach —had significant increases in HAHs, LAHs, or both. The urban sites with increasing trends for these PAHs included Hunters Point and Southampton Shoal in San Francisco Bay, Long Beach and Outer Harbor in San Pablo Bay, and Commencement Bay in Puget Sound. The Coos Bay site also had increasing concentrations of chlordanes and DDTs. Positive trends for chlordanes were observed at Southampton Shoal, and increases in dieldrin concentrations were found for the Dana Point, South San Diego Bay, Coos Bay and Elliott Bay sites. The only sites with increasing concentrations of PCBs were both in Puget Sound—Commencement Bay and Elliott Bay.

The Dana Point reference site had the highest number of contaminants with decreasing trends, including chlordanes, DDTs, and PCBs. Decreasing trends for dieldrin and DDTs were also found at the Hunters Point site, and for PCBs and LAHs at the South San Diego Bay site. The only other decreasing trends were found for the following individual contaminant classes at single sites: dieldrin (Bodega Bay), DDTs (Hunters Point), chlordanes (Nisqually Reach), PCBs (San Pedro Bay Outer Harbor), and chlordanes (West Santa Monica Bay).

In those 38 cases for which temporal trends in contaminant concentration were not detected, high natural variability and sample size constraints may have resulted in insufficient statistical power to detect underlying temporal gradients. The importance of resolving this question points to the need for continued collection of chemical data to increase the number of observations per site and thereby reduce the statistical uncertainty potentially masking temporal trends. Moreover, the persistence of CHs and the consistent increases in concentrations of PAHs, which are persistent in certain abiotic compartments (e.g., sediments), should be of concern to resource managers, because research is showing linkages between exposures of marine organisms to these chemicals and a variety of pathological conditions (Myers et al. 1994, Myers et al. 1998) and adverse effects, including impaired reproduction (Johnson et al. 1998), growth (Casillas et al. 1995) and immunocompetence (Arkoosh et al. 1998).

The temporal trends found in this project differ in some respects from those recently reported for concentrations of the same classes of chemicals in mussel (*Mytilus edulis*) tissues collected and
Table 11. Summary of trend analyses: meta-analysis results for organic contaminants by site for the 12 long-term sites during the period 1984-90. Chemical and site abbreviations are given in Table 3. All Spearman rank correlations are included in the Appendix.

Site		hlorda	nes		Dieldri	a		DDTs	E	Σна	Hs		ΣLAH	s		Σ	PCBs	
BODNO () (+)).1145		·	0.0433	*	ŀ	0.2355	+	0.0001	*** **	ŧ	0.0001	****	(+)	0.0571	Ŧ	
PUGCB () (†).1961		+	0.4152		ŧ	0.2235	+	0.0001	****	÷	0.0640		ŧ	0.0001	****	
COONB () (+)	0.0001	***	+	0.0001	****	ŧ	0.0445	(-) *	0.2449		+	0.3529		+	0.1720		
DANOU () (-)	0.0001	***	÷	0.0001	****	•	0.0191	(+) *	0.0001	** **	+	0.0001	****	: :	0.0001	***	
PUGEB () (+)).2673		÷	0.0058	* *	ŧ	0.1997	: :	0.0808		: -	0.3278		+	0.0016	*	
SFBHP ((-)	0.0768		ŀ	0.0001	****	ŀ	0.0061	(+) **	0.0001	***	÷	0.0001	*** **	+	0.1173		
SPBLB () (-)	0.0546		(-) (-)	0.0554		Ŀ	0.0287	(+) *	0.0012	* *	+	0.0178	*	+	0.1389		
SFBSS () (+)	.0199	*	ŀ	0.4797		+	0.1135	+	0.0001	***	: -	0.1905		÷	0.0753		
PUGNR (- -	0309	*	+	0.3524			0.2922	+	0.0460	*	÷	0.0840		: -	0.2104		
SPBOH () (+	.3398		+	0.0957		:	0.1293	+	0.0001	****	÷	0.0001	****	:	0.0004	***	
SDBTE ⁽⁾ (с (-	0.1269		÷	0.0057	* *	ŧ	0.4297	·	0.2990		:	0.0002	* * *	::	0.0001	***	9
SMBWE ^{\$\$} (-) C).0004	* * *	(+)	0.0755		+	0.1313	(+)	0.1042		(+)	0.2663		-	0.2637	i. K	1
Total sites with tre	nds (r	×0.05)															2 	Totals
nocitiva		ſ			K	,		t.		L .			V			c		10
public public		1			+			-		-			C			7		71
negative		n,			0	`.		ŝ					-			ŝ		13
Total sites with no	trend	(p>0.05	<u>.</u>															
		L _	,		9			8		4			9			2		38
																	÷	
**** = p < 0.00	01																	
*** = p < 0.00	—																	
** = p < 0.01																		
* = n < 0.05																		

♦ Spearman rank correlation coefficients did not meet our criteria for inclusion in meta analysis for FACs at SDBTE or for sediment at SMBWE or PUGNR.

analyzed between approximately 1986 and 1993 (O'Connor 1996). Spearman rank correlations were conducted for 44 sites on the West Coast of the U.S. and significant ($p \le 0.05$) negative temporal trends in mussel concentrations of DDTs and PCBs were found at three and four sites, respectively; no positive trends were found. No significant trends for PAHs were reported. These differences from the findings of the present study may be due to a number of factors, including the fact that O'Connor (1996) examined trends in mussel tissues only, whereas the present study examined trends in sediment and fish. Mussels are suspension feeders and are generally located around the periphery of embayments attached to rocks and other structures, whereas the target fish used in this project are bottom feeders associated with areas of embayments where contaminated sediments are generally deposited.

SUMMARY

The results presented in this report parallel in many ways those reported in previous reports (Varanasi et al. 1988, 1989b) on the first three years of the West Coast component of the NBSP. These reports included data for 31 West Coast sites sampled between 1984 and 1986, whereas data for four additional years for 50 sites (the original 31 sites plus 19 additional sites) are reported here. These additional years of data and sites dramatically strengthened the statistical power of the current data analyses. For example, in Varanasi et al. (1989b) concentrations of HAHs in sediments were significantly higher at only two sites compared to the Dana Point reference site. However, in the present report, 27 sites had significantly higher concentrations of HAHs than did the Dana Point site. Similarly, whereas they reported sediment concentrations of PCBs significantly higher at five sites relative to Dana Point, in the present report 24 sites had significantly higher concentrations. Two factors were likely major contributors to the differences between these reports. The effects of intrasite variability in chemical concentrations, so critical to intersite statistical significance in the first three years of this study (Varanasi et al. 1989b), diminished as more analyses accumulated in the succeeding four years. The increased numbers of samples tended to reduce the intrasite variability and provided more accurate appraisals of between-site differences. Also, the log transformed chemistry data presented in GT-2 plots in this report visually facilitated the drawing of statistical distinctions between the highly contaminated and minimally contaminated sites.

In general, results of the first seven years of the Pacific Coast portion of the NBSP demonstrated that the highest levels of organic contaminants were found in sites in San Diego Bay, San Pedro Bay (Los Angeles and Long Beach), Santa Monica Bay, San Francisco Bay, and Elliott Bay (Seattle). Intermediate levels of pollution were found in Monterey Bay, San Pablo Bay, and Commencement Bay (Tacoma), whereas sites in Oregon and Alaska were among the least polluted.

In addition to defining the geographical distribution and levels of contaminants at selected sites on the West Coast, a major goal of this program was to evaluate possible temporal trends in these contaminants. This program is unique among long-term monitoring programs because it addresses trends in surficial sediments and associated fish. There might be some objections to the use of data from surface sediment analyses rather than using sediment cores because surface sediments are more subject to bioturbation. Surface sediment may not reflect contaminant inputs in a precise way due to bioturbation; however, every stratum in a core sample was once a surface layer and likely also underwent bioturbation. Furthermore, many coastal marine sites are unsuitable for coring due to natural and human-induced mixing, and to the presence of rocks, wood, or other debris. This is particularly true in industrialized areas.

Several chemical classes were demonstrated to have increasing or decreasing temporal trends at one or more of the 12 sites for which trend analyses were performed. A variety of factors can explain these trends. Increasing trends in HAHs and/or LAHs were observed at five urban sites located near growing population centers, including Los Angeles, San Francisco, and Tacoma. There are several potential sources of PAHs in urban areas (e. g., industry, ship activity and automobile traffic) which result in release of PAHs onto roadways and into the atmosphere and waterways. Subsequently, PAHs are

discharged into marine waters through precipitation and surface-water runoff (Hoffman et al. 1984). The finding that another urban site, Elliott Bay, monitored in this project showed no temporal trend in concentrations of PAHs may have been due in part to regulatory measures instituted in this bay over the past several years [e.g., relocation of a major sewage outfall and reductions in the number of combined sewer overflow events (Crecelius et al. 1995)]. To achieve decreases in concentrations of these pollutants in the marine environment near urban areas, additional control and remediation measures may be required.

The increasing temporal trends in PAHs also observed at the nonurban sites (Dana Point, Bodega Bay, and Nisqually Reach) need to be interpreted with caution. All three sites are located near the urban areas that also demonstrated increasing trends in PAHs and, thus, could be influenced by the redistribution of contaminants emanating from these areas. Also, the trends at the Dana Point and Bodega Bay sites were highly significant. Nevertheless, the concentrations of PAHs in the sediment and fish stomach contents from these three sites were quite low, generally near or below the limits of detection. Concentrations of biliary FACs were more variable, but were also generally low compared to all other sites.

The only increasing temporal trends in PCBs were found at the two urban sites in Puget Sound, located in Commencement and Elliott Bays. Both of these sites were located near waterways and nearshore areas which were previously shown to have relatively high concentrations of PCBs in sediment (Malins et al. 1984). Thus, because PCBs are no longer being manufactured, it is likely that the redistribution of sediment particles and other materials, as well as movement of fish, from nearby areas with accumulations of PCBs into these sampling sites, which were located in depositional areas in deeper areas of the bays, may have accounted for this observed trend in concentrations of PCBs.

A similar phenomenon may have influenced the finding of increasing temporal trends in DDTs at the Coos Bay site. At the Coos Bay site, the concentrations of DDTs in sediment and in starry flounder were among the lowest measured in this study. Moreover, the trend for Coos Bay was only weakly significant; thus this trend must be viewed with caution. These pesticides are persistent and were widely used in agriculture and in urban areas, as well. They are transported into coastal waters by geochemical processes. Even though production and use of DDT was halted in the 1970s, agricultural urban areas may still serve as a major DDT reservoir.

Of the 72 temporal trends investigated, only 13 (18%) were decreasing and most of these were found among the CHs. With the exception of the Nisqually Reach site in Puget Sound and the Hunters Point site in San Francisco Bay, all of these decreasing trends among CHs occurred at sites in Southern California. Decreasing trends of PCBs, DDTs, and chlordanes were found at the Dana Point reference site. Of interest were the presence of similar trends for sites in nearby San Pedro Bay, including PCBs at the Outer Harbor site and DDTs at the Long Beach site. It is possible that the same management actions aimed at source control of CHs may have affected all three of these sites. The decreasing temporal trend observed for PCBs at the South San Diego Bay site in the present study was also reported by McCain et al. (1992); however, they reported the results of Spearman rank correlations and meta-analysis for only 5 years of data. Thus, the present findings strengthen their observations. Possible explanations for this apparent decrease may be related to source control and clean-up efforts instituted by the California Regional Water Quality Control Board in the industrial areas of San Diego

Bay (Peter Michael, California Regional Water Quality Control Board, personal communication). The only other Southern California site with a decreasing trend was West Santa Monica Bay for levels of chlordanes.

Decreasing trends outside of southern California were found at the Hunters Point site in San Francisco Bay (DDTs), and Nisqually Reach in Puget Sound (chlordanes). Due to the low concentrations of chlordanes in sediment (below detection limits) and fish tissues ($\leq 10 \text{ ng/g}$) from the Nisqually Reach site, the observed trend must be viewed with caution. Decreasing trends for PAHs were found at only one site: a highly significant trend ($p \leq 0.001$) for LAHs in South San Diego Bay. The reasons for this trend is not currently understood.

In summary, the NBSP was successful in generating an extensive overview of the recent status of environmental quality in coastal waters. Such knowledge is important for effective management of the nation's highly productive coastal habitats and the resources they support. The seven-year (1984-1990) results of the West Coast portion of the NBSP demonstrate that concentrations of PAHs and CHs in sediments generally correlate well with levels of these compounds or their derivatives in bottom-dwelling fish. Such findings emphasize the importance of measuring contaminant levels in both the physical (sediment) and biological compartments. However, the variability in many of the measured parameters–due to natural variation or patchiness of contaminant distributions in many urban areas–points to the need for continued collection of chemical data to provide a sound statistical basis for the analyses of trends in pollutant concentrations.

The results also suggest that, since the mid-1980s, the concentrations of the persistent CHs, such as PCBs and DDTs in sediment and fish, show no consistent temporal trends, whereas levels of PAHs, which are non-point source contaminants, showed consistent increases at both nonurban and urban near-coastal sites. These findings indicate that, to achieve further decreases in concentrations of anthropogenic pollutants, additional control and remediation measures would appear to be required.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Collective thanks are expressed to our colleagues in the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) and National Ocean Service (NOS), NOAA, who participated in the conceptualization and execution of the Pacific Coast portion of the NBSP. Special appreciation to Drs. Nancy Foster, Charles Ehler, Andrew Robertson, Douglas Wolfe, and Donna Turgeon, NOS, for their support and encouragement. Special thanks are given for the technical assistance of Nicholaus Adams, Diane Del Beccaro-Hollenbaugh, Kristin Bryant, Jeremy Eisenman, Patricia Emry, Deborah Holstad, Jonathan Joss, Orlando Maynes, Eunice Schnell, Judith Werner, and Dana Whitney. Kyle Kardong and Doug Smith assisted in preparing the comparison interval graphs. Appreciation is also given to the personnel of the NOAA ship *McArthur* and to Environmental Conservation Division staff members for sample collection; and to Drs. John Stein and Tracy Collier for manuscript review.

CITATIONS

- Arkoosh, M.R., E. Casillas, P. Huffman, E. Clemons, J. Evered, J.E. Stein, and U. Varanasi. 1998. Increased susceptibility of juvenile chinook salmon (*Oncorhynchus tshawytscha*) from a contaminated estuary to the pathogen *Vibrio anguillarum*. Trans. Am. Fish Soc. 27:360-374.
- Bascom, W. 1982. The effects of waste disposal on the coastal waters of Southern California. Environ. Sci. Technol. 16:226A-236A.
- Bickel, H. G. and S. Muehlebach. 1980. Pharmacokinetics and ecodisposition of polyhydrogenated hydrocarbons: Aspects and concepts. Drug Metab. Rev. 11:149-190.
- Brown, D. A., R. W. Gossett, G. P. Hershelman, L. F. Ward, A. M. Westcott and F. N. Cross. 1986. Municipal wastewater contamination in the Southern California Bight: Part I - Metal and organic contaminants in sediments and organisms. Mar. Environ. Res. 18:291-310.
- Brown, D. W., B. B. McCain, B. H. Horness, C. A. Sloan, K. L. Tilbury, S. M. Pierce, D. G. Burrows, S-L. Chan, and M. M. Krahn. 1998. Status, correlations and temporal trends of chemical contaminants in fish and sediment from selected sites on the Pacific coast of the USA. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 37(1-2):67-85.
- Casillas, E., M. R. Arkoosh, E. Clemons, T. Hom, D. Misitano, T. K. Collier, J. E. Stein, and U. Varanasi. 1994. Chemical contaminant exposure and physiological effects in outmigrant Chinook salmon from selected urban estuaries of Puget Sound, Washington. *In* M. Keefe (ed.)Salmon Ecosystem Resoration: Myth and Reality; Proceedings of the 1994 Northeast Pacific Chinook and Coho Salmon Workshop, . p. 86-102.
- Casillas, E., M.R. Arkoosh, E. Clemons, T. Hom, D. Misitano, T.K. Collier, J.E. Stein, and U. Varanasi. 1995. Chemical contaminant exposure and physiological effects in outmigrant Chinook salmon from urban estuaries of Puget Sound, Washington. Proceedings Puget Sound Research 95, p. 657-665.
- Clark, R.C. and D.W. Brown. 1977. Petroleum: properties and analyses in biotic and abiotic systems. In D.C. Malins (ed.) Effects of Petroleum on Arctic and Subarctic Marine Environments and Organisms. Vol. 1., Nature and Fate of Petroleum. Academic Press, Inc., New York. p. 1-89.
- Colborn, T., F.S. von Saal, and A.M. Soto. 1993. Developmental effects of endocrine-disrupting chemicals in wildlife and humans. Environ. Health Perspect. 101:378-384.
- Collier, T. K. and U. Varanasi. 1991. Hepatic activities of xenobiotic metabolizing enzymes and biliary levels of xenobiotics in English sole (*Parophrys vetulus*) exposed to environmental contaminants. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 20:462-473.

- Collier, T. K., S. V. Singh, Y. C. Awasthi and U. Varanasi. 1992. Hepatic Xenobiotic Metabolizing Enzymes in Two Species of Benthic Fish Showing Different Prevalences of Contaminant-Associated Liver Lesions. Toxicol. App. Pharmacol. 113:319-324.
- Crecillius, E. A., V.I. Cullian, L.F. Lefkovitz, and C. Pevin. 1995. Historical trends in the accumulation of chemicals in Puget Sound. *In* Puget Sound Research '95, Vol. 2, p. 825-831. Puget Sound Water Quality Authority, Olympia, WA.
- Eadie, B. J., W. Faust, W. S. Gardner and T. Nalepa. 1982. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in sediments and associated benthos in Lake Erie. Chemosphere 11:185-191.
- Edmondson, W. T. 1991. The Uses of Ecology: Lake Washington and Beyond. University of Washington Press, Seattle, 329 p.
- Gabriel, K. R. 1978. A simple method of multiple comparisons of means. Journal of the American Statistical Association 73:724-729.
- Gilbert, R. O. 1987. Statistical Methods for Environmental Pollution Monitoring. Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, New York, 320 p.
- Gilbertson, M. 1989. Effects on fish and wildlife populations. *In* R.D. Kimbrough and A.A. Jensen, (eds.), Halogenated Biphenyls, Terphenyls, Naphthalates, Dibenzodioxins and Related Products, p. 103-127. Elsevier, New York.
- Gobas, F.A.P.C., D.C.G. Muir and D. Mackay. 1988. Dynamics of dietary bioaccumulation and fecal elimination of hydrophobic organic chemicals in fish. Chemosphere 17:943-962.
- Gossett, R. W., D. A. Brown and D. R. Young. 1983. Predicting the bioaccumulation of organic compounds in marine organisms using octanol/water partition coefficients. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 14: 387-392.
- Hedges, J. I. and J. H. Stern. 1984. Carbon and nitrogen determinations of carbonate-containing solids. Limnol. Oceanogr. 29(3):657-63.
- Hendricks, J. D., T. R. Meyers, D. W. Shelton, J. L. Casteel and G. S. Bailey. 1985. Hepatocarcinogenicity of benzo[a]pyrene to rainbow trout by dietary exposure and intraperitoneal injection. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 74:839-851.
- Hoffman, E. J., J. S. Latimer, G. L. Mills and J. G. Quinn. 1984. Urban runoff as a source of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to coastal waters. Environ. Sci. Technol. 18:580-587.
- Holden, A. V. 1972. The effects of pesticides on life in fresh water. Proc. Royal Soc. Found. B. 180:383-394.

- Johnson, L. L., Landahl, J. T., Kubin, L. A., Horness, B. H., Myers, M. S., Collier, T. K. and Stein, J. E. 1998. Assessing the effects of anthropogenic stressors on Puget Sound flatfish populations. Neth. J. Sea Res. 39:125-137.
- Johnson, L. L., M. S. Myers, D. Goyette, and R. F. Addison. 1994. Toxic chemicals and fish health in Puget Sound and the Georgia Strait. Can. Tech. Rep. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 1948:304-329.
- Johnson, L. L., C. M. Stehr, O. P Olson, M. S. Myers, S. M. Pierce, C. A. Wigren, B. B. McCain, and U. Varanasi. 1993. Chemical contaminants and hepatic lesions in winter flounder (*Pleuronectes americanus*) from the Northeast Coast of the United States. Environ. Sci. Technol. 27:2759-2771.
- Kleinbaum, D. G., L. L. Kupper and K. E. Muller. 1988. Applied regression analysis and other multivariable methods. PWS-Kent Publ. Co., Boston. 718 p.
- Krahn, M. M., L. K. Moore, W. D. MacLeod, Jr. 1986a. Standard analytical procedures of the NOAA National Analytical Facility, 1986a: metabolites of aromatic compounds in fish bile. U.S. Dept. Commer., NOAA Tech. Memo. NMFS F/NWC-102, 25 p.
- Krahn, M. M., M. S. Myers, D. G. Burrows, and D. C. Malins. 1984. Determination of metabolites of xenobiotics in bile of fish from polluted waterways. Xenobiotica 14:633-646.
- Krahn, M. M., L. D. Rhodes, M. S. Myers, L. K. Moore, W. D. MacLeod, Jr., and D. C. Malins. 1986b. Associations between metabolites of aromatic compounds in bile and occurrence of hepatic lesions in English sole (*Parophrys vetulus*) from Puget Sound, Washington. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 15:61-67.
- Krahn, M. M., C. A. Wigren, L. K. Moore, and D. W. Brown. 1989. High-performance liquid chromatographic method for isolating coprostanol from sediment extracts. J. Chromatogr. 481:263-273.
- Krahn, M. M., C. A. Wigren, R. W. Pearce, L. K. Moore, R. G. Bogar, W. D. MacLeod Jr., S-L. Chan, and D. W. Brown. 1988. Standard analytical procedures of the NOAA National Analytical Facility. New HPLC cleanup and revised extraction procedures for organic contaminants. U.S. Dept. Commer., NOAA Tech. Memo. NMFS F/NWC-153, 52 p.
- Lauenstein, G. G., A. Y. Cantillo, and S. S. Dolvin. 1993. NOAA National Status and Trends Program Development and Methods. *In* G. G. Lauenstein and A. Y. Cantillo (eds.), Benthic Surveillance and Mussel Watch Projects analytical protocols 1984-1992. U.S. Dept. Commer., NOAA Tech. Memo. NOS ORCA 71.
- Love, M. S., G. E. McGowen, W. Westphal, R. J. Lavenberg, and L. Martin. 1984. Aspects of the life history and fishery of the white croaker, *Genyonemus lineatus* (Sciaenidae) off California. Fish. Bull., U.S. 82:179-198.

- Malins, D. C., M. M. Krahn, D. W. Brown, L. D. Rhodes, M. S. Myers, B. B. McCain, and S-L. Chan. 1985. Toxic chemicals in marine sediment and biota from Mukilteo, Washington: Relationships with hepatic neoplasms and other hepatic lesions in English sole (*Parophrys vetulus*). J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 74:487-494.
- Malins, D. C., B. B. McCain, D. W. Brown, S-L. Chan, M. S. Myers, J.T. Landahl, P. G. Prohaska, A. J. Friedman, L. D. Rhodes, D. G. Burrows, W. D. Gronlund and H. O. Hodgins. 1984. Chemical pollutants in sediments and diseases in bottom-dwelling fish in Puget Sound, Washington. Environ. Sci. Technol. 18(9):705-713.
- Malins, D. C., B. B. McCain, D. W. Brown, M. S. Myers, M. M. Krahn and S.-L. Chan. 1987. Toxic chemicals, including aromatic and chlorinated hydrocarbons and their derivatives, and liver lesions in white croaker (*Genyonemus lineatus*) from the vicinity of Los Angeles. Environ. Sci. Technol. 21:765-770.
- McCain, B. B., D. W. Brown, M. M. Krahn, M. S. Myers, R. C. Clark, Jr., S-L. Chan, and D. C. Malins. 1988. Marine pollution problems, North American West Coast. Aquat. Toxicol. 11:143-162.
- McCain, B. B., S-L. Chan, M. M. Krahn, D. W. Brown, M. S. Myers, J. T. Landahl, S. Pierce, R. C. Clark, Jr. and U. Varanasi. 1992. Chemical contamination and associated fish diseases in San Diego Bay. Environ. Sci. Technol. Vol. 26:725-733.
- Meador, J. P., J. E. Stein, W. L. Reichert, and U. Varanasi. 1995. A review of bioaccumulation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons by marine organisms. Rev. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 143:79-165.
- Means, J. C., S. G. Wood, J. J. Hassett and W. L. Banwort. 1980. Sorption of polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons by sediment and soils. Environ. Sci. Technol. 14:1524-1528.
- Mullen, B. 1989. Advanced BASIC meta-analysis. : Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Hillsdale, NJ, 169 p.
- Mullen, B. and R. Rosenthal. 1985. BASIC meta-analysis: procedures and programs. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Hillsdale, NJ, 144 p.
- Myers, M. S., L. L. Johnson, O. P. Olson, C. M. Stehr, B. H. Horness, T. K. Collier, and B. B. McCain. 1998. Toxicopathic hepatic lesions as biomarkers of chemical contaminant exposure and effects in marine bottomfish species from the Northeast and Pacific Coasts, USA. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 37(1-2):92-113.
- Myers, M. S., C. M. Stehr, O. P. Olson, L. L. Johnson, B. B. McCain, S-L. Chan, and U. Varanasi. 1994. Relationships between toxicopathic hepatic lesions and exposure to chemical contaminants in English sole (*Pleuronectes vetulus*), starry flounder (*Platichthys stellatus*), and white croaker (*Genyonemus lineatus*) from selected marine sites on the Pacific Coast, U.S.A. Environ. Health Perspect. 102:200-215.

- NOAA. 1988. A summary of selected data on chemical contaminants in sediments collected during 1984, 1985, 1986, and 1987. U.S. Dept. Commer. NOAA Tech. Memo. NOS OMA 44.
- NOAA. 1989. A summary of data on tissue contamination from the first three years (1986-1988) of the Mussel Watch Project. U.S. Dept. Commer. NOAA Tech. Memo. NOS OMA 49.
- NOAA. 1991. Second summary of data on chemical contaminants in sediments from the National Status and Trends Program. U.S. Dept. Commer. NOAA Tech. Memo. NOS OMA 59.
- O'Connor, J. M. and R. J. Huggett. 1988. Aquatic pollution problems, North Atlantic Coast including Chesapeake Bay. Aquat. Toxicol. 11:163-190.
- O'Connor, T. P. 1996. Trends in chemical concentrations in mussels and oysters collected along the US coast from 1986 to 1993. Mar. Environ. Res. 41:183-200.
- Osborne, M. R. and N. T. Crosby. 1987. Benzopyrenes. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, 329 p.
- Otto, R. S. 1981. Eastern Bering Sea Crab Fisheries. *In* D.W. Hood and J.A. Calder, (eds.) The Eastern Bering Sea Shelf: Oceanography and Resources.
- Plumb, R. H. 1981. Procedures for handling and chemical analysis of sediment and water samples. Tech. Rep. EPA/CE-81-1. Prepared by U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Waterways Experiment Station, Vicksburg, MS, 478 p.
- Safe, S. H. 1984. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and polybrominated biphenyls (PBBs): Biochemistry, toxicology, and mechanism of action. Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 13:319-395.
- Safe, S. H. 1994. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs): environmental impact, biochemical and toxic responses, and implications for risk assessment. Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 24(2):87-149.
- Sittig, M. (ed.). 1980. Priority toxic pollutants-health impacts and allowable limits. Noyes Data Corp., Park Ridge, NJ, 370 p.
- Sittig, M. 1981. Handbook of toxic and hazardous chemicals. Noyes Data Corp., Park Ridge, NJ. 729 p.
- Sloan, C. A., N. G. Adams, R. W. Pearce, D. W. Brown and S-L. Chan 1993. Northwest Fisheries Science Center organic analytical procedures. Sampling and analytical methods of the National Status and Trends Program, National Benthic Surveillance and Mussel Watch Projects: 1984-1992. *In* Comprehensive Descriptions of Trace Organic Analytical Methods, Vol. IV, p. 182. U.S. Dept. Commer. NOAA Tech. Memo. NOS ORCA 71.
- Sokal, R. and F. Rohlf. 1981. Biometry. (Second Ed.) W. H. Freeman and Co., San Francisco, CA, 859 p.

- Staples, C. A., A. F. Werner and T. J. Hoogheem. 1985. Assessment of priority pollutant concentrations in the United States using STORET database. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 4: 131-142.
- Stein, J. E., T. Hom, E. Casillas, A. J. Friedman and U. Varanasi. 1987. Simultaneous exposure of English sole (*Parophrys vetulus*) to sediment-associated xenobiotics. Part 2-Chronic exposure to an urban estuarine sediment with added 3H-benzo[a]pyrene and 14C-polychlorinated biphenyls. Mar. Environ. Res. 22: 123-149.
- Stein, J. E., T. Hom and U. Varanasi. 1984. Simultaneous exposure of English sole (*Parophrys vetulus*) to sediment-associated xenobiotics; Part I. Uptake and disposition of 14C-polychlorinated biphenyls and 3H-benzo[a]pyrene. Mar. Environ. Res. 13:97-117.
- Swackhamer, D. L. and R. A. Hites. 1988. Occurrence and bioaccumulation of organochlorine compounds in fishes from Siskiwit Lake, Isle Royale, Lake Superior. Environ. Sci. Technol. 22:543-548.
- Travis, C. C. and M. L. Land. 1990. Estimating the mean of data sets with nondetectable data. Environ. Sci. Technol. 24:961-962.
- Varanasi, U., S-L. Chan, B.B. McCain, J.T. Landahl, M.H. Schiewe, R.C. Clark, D.W. Brown, M.S. Myers, M.M. Krahn, W.D. Gronlund, and W.D. MacLeod, Jr. 1989b. National Benthic Surveillance Project: Pacific Coast. Part II: Technical presentation of the results for Cycles I to III (1984-86). U.S. Dept. Commer. NOAA Tech. Memo. NMFS F/NWC-170, 159 p.
- Varanasi, U., S-L. Chan, B.B. McCain, M.H. Schiewe, R. C. Clark, D. W. Brown, M. S. Myers, J. T. Landahl, M. M. Krahn, W. D. Gronlund, and W. D MacLeod, Jr. 1988. National Benthic Surveillance Project: Pacific Coast. Part I: summary and overview of the results for Cycles I to III (1984-86). U.S. Dept. Commer. NOAA Tech. Memo. NMFS F/NWC-156, 65 p.
- Varanasi, U., M. Nishimoto, W. L. Reichert and B-T. L. Eberhart. 1986. Comparative metabolism of benzo[a]pyrene and covalent binding to hepatic DNA in English sole, starry flounder, and rat. Cancer Res. 46:3817-3824.
- Varanasi, U., W. L. Reichert, J. E. Stein, D. W. Brown and H. R. Sanborn. 1985. Bioavailability and biotransformation of aromatic hydrocarbons in benthic organisms exposed to sediment from an urban estuary. Environ. Sci. Technol. 19:836-841.
- Varanasi, U., J. E. Stein and M. Nishimoto. 1989a. Biotransformation and disposition of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in fish. *In* U. Varanasi (ed.) Metabolism of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons in the Aquatic Environment, p. 93. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL.

- Varanasi, U., J. E. Stein, M. Nishimoto and T. Hom. 1982. Benzo[a]pyrene metabolites in liver, muscle, gonads and bile of adult English sole (*Parophrys vetulus*). *In* M. W. Cooke and A. J. Dennis (eds.) Polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons: Seventh International Symposium on Formation, Metabolism and Measurement, p. 1221-1234. Battelle, Columbus, OH.
- Varanasi, U., J. E. Stein, M. Nishimoto, W. L. Reichert and T. Collier. 1987. Chemical carcinogenesis in feral fish—Uptake, activation, and detoxication of organic xenobiotics. Environ. Health Perspect. 71:155-170.
- Zar, J. H. 1984. Biostatistical analysis. Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, NJ, 620 p.
- Zarba, C. S. 1989. National perspective on sediment quality. Contaminated Marine Sediments— Assessment and Remediation. Washington, DC (USA), Comm. on Contaminated Marine Sediments, National Research Council, Washington D.C. p. 38-46.



APPENDIX A

Appendix footnotes	1. Results of Spearm are defined on page 12	an rank analysi 21.	is of data used for	trends an	alysis (ye	ear sam	pled vs. Ch	emical	concentrati	on). Abbrev	iations and
Site	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
BODNO	Chlordanes	liver	starry flounder	16	-0.271	1	0.309		9	22	280
BODNO	Chlordanes	liver	white croaker	20	-0.126	3	0.598		٢	5	50
BODNO	Chlordanes	sediment		24	0.292	+	0.166		7	0.1	1
BODNO	Chlordanes	stomach	starry flounder	7	0.2	+	0.666		9	0.6	20
BODNO	Chlordanes	stomach	white croaker	7	0.401	+	0.352		7	2	3
BODNO	Dieldrin	liver	starry flounder	16	-0.218	1	0.418		9	3	100
BODNO	Dieldrin	liver	white croaker	20	-0.211	•	0.371		7	3	15
BODNO	Dieldrin	sediment		24	-0.07	. 1	0.747		7	0.2	1
BODNO	Dieldrin	stomach	starry flounder	7	0.036	+	0.969		9	0.4	10
BODNO	Dieldrin	stomach	white croaker	7	0.118	+	0.784		L ·	0.6	3
BODNO	FACs H	bile	white croaker	53	0.567	+	< 0.0001	****	7	-	1843
BODNO	FACs H	bile	starry flounder	LL LL	0.332	+	0.003	*	9	-1	820
BODNO	FACs L	bile	starry flounder	77	0.337	+	0.003	*	9	640	140000
BODNO	FACs L	bile	white croaker	53	0.68	+	< 0.0001	****	7	1000	171303
BODNO	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	white croaker	20	0.296	+	0.205		7	2	11
BODNO	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	starry flounder	16	-0.064	1	0.814		9	3	16
BODNO	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment	-	21	0.056	+	0.809		9	0.2	0.2
BODNO	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	starry flounder	. ۲	0.578	+	0.161		9	0.8	15
BODNO	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	white croaker	7	-0.072	ı	0.907		7	1	10
BODNO	Sum DDTs	liver	starry flounder	16	-0.531	I.	0.034	*	9	249	1891
BODNO	Sum DDTs	liver	white croaker	20	-0.142	8	0.551		٢	119	484
BODNO	Sum DDTs	sediment		24	0.066	+	0.759		L	0.1	3
BODNO	Sum DDTs	stomach	white croaker	7	0.342	+	0.448		7	7	29
BODNO	Sum DDTs	stomach	starry flounder	7	0.414	+	0.352		9	3.7	35
BODNO	Sum HAHs	sediment		24	0.224	+	0.293		7	2	98
BODNO	Sum HAHs	stomach	white croaker	7	0.556	+	0.193		7	4	159

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001

Site	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
BODNO	Sum HAHs	stomach	starry flounder	7	0.676	+	0.106		9	3	6
BODNO	Sum LAHs	sediment		24	0.251	+	0.238		7	6	93
BODNO	Sum LAHs	stomach	white croaker	6	0.371	+	0.496		9	21	98
BODNO	Sum LAHs	stomach	starry flounder	9	-0.309	1	0.574		5	12	117
BODNO	Sum PCBs	liver	white croaker	20	-0.203	ŀ	0.391		7	190	972
BODNO	Sum PCBs	liver	starry flounder	16	-0.024	ı	0.929		9	242	2959
BODNO	Sum PCBs	sediment		24	0.263	+	0.214		7	0.9	68
BODNO	Sum PCBs	stomach	white croaker	- <i>L</i>	0.179	+	0.724		7	17	329
BODNO	Sum PCBs	stomach	starry flounder	7	0.414	+	0.352		9	2	534
COLDS	Dieldrin	sediment		13	0.119	+	0.698		4	2	5
COLDS	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment		13	-0.159	ı	0.603		4	0.3	0.3
COLDS	Sum DDTs	sediment		13	0.077	+	0.803		4	0.3	5
COLDS	Sum HAHs	sediment		13	-0.493	I	0.087	-	4	5	128
COLDS	Sum LAHs	sediment		13	-0.462		0.112		4	3	54
COLDS	Sum PCBs	sediment		13	-0.245		0.42		4	0.7	16
PUGCB	Chlordanes	liver	English sole	17	-0.338	I.	0.185		5	44	530
PUGCB	Chlordanes	sediment		18	0.594	+	0.009	* *	5	0.5	7
PUGCB	Chlordanes	stomach	English sole	7	-0.21	- 1	0.666		5	4	50
PUGCB	Dieldrin	liver	English sole	17	-0.51	-	0.036	*	5	6	41
PUGCB	Dieldrin	sediment		17	0.181	+	0.487		5	0.3	3
PUGCB	Dieldrin	stomach	English sole	7	0.647	+	0.106		5	4	5
PUGCB	FACs H	bile	English sole	48	0.358	+	0.013	*	5	28	1200
PUGCB	FACsL	bile	English sole	48	0.093	+	0.528		5	28000	178958
PUGCB	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	English sole	17	-0.294	ł	0.252		5	48	340
PUGCB	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment		17	0.095	+	0.717		5	0.6	11
PUGCB	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	English sole	7	0.148	+	0.724		5	4	23
PUGCB	Sum DDTs	liver	English sole	17	-0.314		0.22		5	224	6797
PUGCB	Sum DDTs	sediment		17	0.373	+	0.14		5	0.7	13
PUGCB	Sum DDTs	stomach	English sole	7	0.222	+	0.609		5	7	127

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001

Sum HAHssedimentSum HAHsstomachSum LAHsstomachSum LAHssedimentSum LAHsstomachSum PCBsstomachSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentSum PCBsstomachSum PCBsstomachSum PCBsstomachSum PCBsstomachDieldrinliverDieldrinstomachPickHbile	English sole				Sigui (41)	STALS	# years	INTEL CODC	INTAX CULIC
Sum HAHsstomachSum LAHssedimentSum LAHssedimentSum PCBsliverSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentChlordanesliverChlordanessedimentChlordanessedimentChlordanessedimentDieldrinliverDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomach	English sole	17	0.329	+	0.198		5	210	1722
Sum LAHssedimentSum LAHsstomachSum LAHsstomachSum PCBsliverSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentChlordanesliverChlordanessedimentChlordanessedimentDieldrinliverDieldrinsedimentDieldrinsedimentDieldrinbile		٢	0.63	+	0.132		5	468	42510
Sum LAHsstomachSum PCBsliverSum PCBssedimentSum PCBssedimentChlordanesliverChlordanessedimentChlordanessedimentDieldrinliverDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomach		17	-0.108	1	0.681		5	199	929
Sum PCBsliverSum PCBssedimentSum PCBsstomachChlordanesliverChlordanessedimentChlordanessedimentChlordanessedimentDieldrinliverDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomach	English sole	2	0.556	+	0.193		5	169	22650
Sum PCBssedimentSum PCBsstomachChlordanesliverChlordanessedimentChlordanesstomachDieldrinliverDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomach	English sole	17	0.341	+	0.18		5	3001	8587
Sum PCBsstomachChlordanesliverChlordanessedimentChlordanesstomachDieldrinliverDieldrinsedimentDieldrinstomachDieldrinstomachFACs Hbile		17	0.763	+	0.0004	* * *	S.	4.5	252
ChlordanesliverChlordanessedimentChlordanesstomachDieldrinliverDieldrinsedimentDieldrinstomachFACs Hbile	English sole	7	0.148	+	0.724		5	26	1032
ChlordanessedimentChlordanesstomachDieldrinliverDieldrinsedimentDieldrinstomachFACs Hbile	starry flounder	13	0.501	+	0.081	-	5	4	38
ChlordanesstomachDieldrinliverDieldrinsedimentDieldrinstomachFACs Hbile		19	0.37	+	0.119		6	0.3	0.5
DieldrinliverDieldrinsedimentDieldrinstomachFACs Hbile	starry flounder	5	0.564	+	0.33	-	5		2.7
DieldrinsedimentDieldrinstomachFACs Hbile	starry flounder	13	0.66	+	0.014	*	5	-	L
Dieldrin stomach FACs H bile		19	0.319	+	0.183		9	0.4	
FACs H bile	starry flounder	S	0.783	+	0.146		5	0.0	
	starry flounder	53	-0.223		0.108		5	12	1700
FACs L bile	starry flounder	53	-0.186	I	0.182		5	4500	290000
lexachlorobenzene liver	starry flounder	13	0.465	+	0.109		5	2	9
lexachlorobenzene sediment		17	0.625	+	0.007	* *	9	0.3	2
lexachlorobenzene stomach	starry flounder	5	0.667	+	0.232		5	0.7	3
Sum DDTs liver	starry flounder	13	0.021	Ŧ	0.946		5	10	1742
Sum DDTs sediment	•	19	0.209	+	0.39		9	0.4	9
Sum DDTs stomach	starry flounder	5	0.5	+	0.439		5	4	32
Sum HAHs sediment		20	0.388	+	0.091		9	11	1343
Sum HAHs stomach	starry flounder	5	-0.41	ı	0.439		5	338	931
Sum LAHs sediment		20	0.303	+	0.194		9	29	879
Sum LAHs stomach	starry flounder	5	0.205	Ŧ	0.679		5	127	210
Sum PCBs liver	starry flounder	13	-0.347	-	0.245		5	175	1026
Sum PCBs sediment		19	0.597	+	0.007	* *	9	1.2	71
Sum PCBs stomach	starry flounder	5	-0.4	ı	0.556		5	36	262
Chlordanes liver	white croaker	23	-0.544	1	0.007	* *	L	25	164

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001

Site	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
DANOU	Chlordanes	liver	hornyhead turbot	16	-0.079	ł	0.77		9	17	63
DANOU	Chlordanes	liver	barred sandbass	11	0.204	+	0.548		4	41	163
DANOU	Chlordanes	sediment		22	0.017	+	0.939		7	2	2
DANOU	Chlordanes	stomach	barred sandbass	4	-0.2	-	0.916		4	8	25
DANOU	Chlordanes	stomach	white croaker	8	-0.108	1	0.796		7	2	62
DANOU	Chlordanes	stomach	hornyhead turbot	9	-0.771	•	0.092		9	2	89
DANOU	Dieldrin	liver	barred sandbass	11	0.901	+	0.0002	* * *	4	4	19
DANOU	Dieldrin	liver	white croaker	23	0.457	+	0.028	*	7	2	12
DANOU	Dieldrin	liver	hornyhead turbot	16	0.69	+	0.003	* *	9	2	10
DANOU	Dieldrin	stomach	white croaker	8	0.796	+	0.022	*	7	0.9	3
DANOU	Dieldrin	stomach	barred sandbass	4	0.949	+	0.334		4	3	11
DANOU	Dieldrin	stomach	hornyhead turbot	6	0.145	+	0.739		9	1	11
DANOU	FACs H	bile	hornyhead turbot	62	0.307	+	0.015	*	9		437
DANOU	FACs H	bile	white croaker	60	0.437	+	0.0005	* * *	۲ .	2	750
DANOU	FACs L	bile	hornyhead turbot	62	0.298	+	0.019	*	9	160	69211
DANOU	FACs L	bile	white croaker	60	0.386	+	0.002	*	2	4100	166342
DANOU	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	hornyhead turbot	16	0.285	+	0.285		9	3	8
DANOU	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	white croaker	23	0.041	+	0.852		7	2	7
DANOU	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	barred sandbass	11	0.787	+	0.004	*	4	4	12
DANOU	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment		19	-0.008	ı	0.973		9	0.5	1
DANOU	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	barred sandbass	3		+	0.334	-	3	2	4
DANOU	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	white croaker	8	0.055	+	0.886		7	0.0	5
DANOU	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	hornyhead turbot	9	0.029	÷	0.999		9	1	9
DANOU	Sum DDTs	liver	barred sandbass	11	0.288	+	0.391		4	632	3820
DANOU	Sum DDTs	liver	white croaker	23	-0.362	-1	0.089		L	720	5997
DANOU	Sum DDTs	liver	hornyhead turbot	16	-0.304	1	0.253		9	62	4012
DANOU	Sum DDTs	sediment		22	-0.052	I	0.819		7	0.4	12
DANOU	Sum DDTs	stomach	hornyhead turbot	9	-0.543	,	0.289		9	29	227
DANOU	Sum DDTs	stomach	barred sandbass	4	-0.2	ł	0.916		4	96	572

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001

Site	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
DANOU	Sum DDTs	stomach	white croaker	8	0.503	+	0.191		7	32	401
DANOU	Sum HAHs	sediment		22	-0.177	1	0.431		٢		48
DANOU	Sum HAHs	stomach	white croaker	8	0.185	+	0.666		7	5	182
DANOU	Sum HAHs	stomach	hornyhead turbot	9	0.455	+	0.353		9.	23	138
DANOU	Sum HAHs	stomach	barred sandbass	4	-0.258	I	0.916		4	162	162
DANOU	Sum LAHs	sediment		22	-0.093	ı	0.68		7		25
DANOU	Sum LAHs	stomach	barred sandbass	4	0.4	+	0.75		4	13	322
DANOU	Sum LAHs	stomach	white croaker	8	0.086	+	0.841	-	٢	4	72
DANOU	Sum LAHs	stomach	hornyhead turbot	9	0.324	+	0.496		9	10	92
DANOU	Sum PCBs	liver	hornyhead turbot	16	-0.438	I	0.089		6	310	1924
DANOU	Sum PCBs	liver	barred sandbass	11	-0.17	1	0.617		4	507	3505
DANOU	Sum PCBs	liver	white croaker	23	-0.496	t	0.016	*	L	450	2164
DANOU	Sum PCBs	sediment		22	-0.235	f	0.291		7	0.5	33
DANOU	Sum PCBs	stomach	white croaker	8	0.036	+	0.932		L	75	476
DANOU	Sum PCBs	stomach	hornyhead turbot	9	-0.943	ł	0.017	*	9	96	398
DANOU	Sum PCBs	stomach	barred sandbass	4	0.6	÷	0.416		4	a 240	603
PUGEB	Chlordanes	liver	English sole	15	-0.022	1	0.938		5 2	35	143
PUGEB	Chlordanes	sediment		14	0.181	+	0.536		5	0.2	2.9
PUGEB	Chlordanes	stomach	English sole	5	0.1	+	0.936		1 20	2	34
PUGEB	Dieldrin	liver	English sole	15	0.039	* +	0.89		5	4	21
PUGEB	Dieldrin	sediment		14	0.627	+	0.017	*	5	1	6
PUGEB	Dieldrin	stomach	English sole	5	0	1	1		. 5	69	69
PUGEB	FACs H	bile	English sole	59	-0.43	Ŀ,	0.0007	***	5	40	3600
PUGEB	FACs L	bile	English sole	59	-0.076	1	0.565		5	26000	447918
PUGEB	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	English sole	15	0.033	+	0.907		5	6	31
PUGEB	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment		13	0.321	÷	0.285		5	0.2	0.8
PUGEB	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	English sole	S	-0.112	1	0.806		5	1	4
PUGEB	Sum DDTs	liver	English sole	15	0.076	+	0.787		5	203	1814
PUGEB	Sum DDTs	sediment		14	0.284	+	0.324		5	2.1	33

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001

Site	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
PUGEB	Sum DDTs	stomach	English sole	5	-0.3	,	0.679		5	29	294
PUGEB	Sum HAHs	sediment		14	0.347	+	0.224		5	2037	7146
PUGEB	Sum HAHs	stomach	English sole	5	0.5	+	0.439		5	3369	161640
PUGEB	Sum LAHs	sediment		14	-0.188	1	0.519		5	590	1847
PUGEB	Sum LAHs	stomach	English sole	5	0.5	+	0.439		5	361	17870
PUGEB	Sum PCBs	liver	English sole	15	0.556	+	0.031	*	5	5296	21607
PUGEB	Sum PCBs	sediment		14	-0.056	1	0.849		5	192	903
PUGEB	Sum PCBs	stomach	English sole	5	0.6	+	0.33	÷	5	712	1109
SFBHP	Chlordanes	liver	starry flounder	13	-0.376	9	0.206		4	103	410
SFBHP	Chlordanes	liver	white croaker	12	-0.564	I	0.056		4	65	400
SFBHP	Chlordanes	sediment		20	0.309	+	0.185		9	0.2	1.3
SFBHP	Chlordanes	stomach	white croaker	4	0.4	+	0.75		4	9	18
SFBHP	Chlordanes	stomach	starry flounder	4	0.2	+	0.916		4	4	17
SFBHP	Dieldrin	liver	white croaker	12	-0.904	1	< 0.0001	* * *	4	14	550
SFBHP	Dieldrin	liver	starry flounder	13	-0.695	1	0.008	**	4	33	460
SFBHP	Dieldrin	sediment		20	0.634	+	0.003	*	9	0.4	2
SFBHP	Dieldrin	stomach	starry flounder	3	- 1	,	0.334		3	2	25
SFBHP	Dieldrin	stomach	white croaker	4	-0.8	ŀ	0.334		4	3	26
SFBHP	FACs H	bile	starry flounder	65	0.094	+	0.458		9	1	1152
SFBHP	FACs H	bile	white croaker	67	0.755	+	< 0.0001	* * *	9	14	1019
SFBHP	FACs L	bile	white croaker	67	0.702	+	< 0.0001	* * * *	9	6600	143360
SFBHP	FACs L	bile	starry flounder	65	0.053	+	0.678		9	1900	224831
SFBHP	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	starry flounder	13	-0.001	1	0.996		4	2	19
SFBHP	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	white croaker	12	-0.228	1	0.476	-	4	2	4
SFBHP	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment		20	0.415	+	0.069	-	9	0.1	2
SFBHP	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	white croaker	4	0.2	+	0.916		4	0.6	7
SFBHP	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	starry flounder	3	0.866	+	1		3	0.3	0.3
SFBHP	Sum DDTs	liver	starry flounder	13	-0.564	ı	0.045	*	4	685	3749
SFBHP	Sum DDTs	liver	white croaker	12	-0.485	I	0.11		4	490	3419

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001

te	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
	Sum DDTs	sediment		20	0.618	+	0.004	* *	9	1.9	13
	Sum DDTs	stomach	starry flounder	3		,	0.334		e	18	84
	Sum DDTs	stomach	white croaker	4	-0.6		0.416		4	52	86
	Sum HAHs	sediment		20	0.635	÷	0.003	*	9	1672	15370
	Sum HAHs	stomach	white croaker	4	0.6	÷	0.416		4	115	529
	Sum HAHs	stomach	starry flounder	3		÷	0.334		3	192	4094
	Sum LAHs	sediment		20	0.578	+	0.008	*	6	260	2567
	Sum LAHs	stomach	white croaker	4	0.8	+	0.334		4	20	250
•	Sum LAHs	stomach	starry flounder	3	1	+	0.334		ю	23	460
•	Sum PCBs	liver	white croaker	12	-0.152	1	0.637		4	1848	8941
•	Sum PCBs	liver	starry flounder	13	-0.333	1	0.266		4	2159	9781
0	Sum PCBs	sediment		20	0.661	+	0.002	*	6	25	261
	Sum PCBs	stomach	starry flounder	3	-0.5	1	1		ŝ	233	607
•	Sum PCBs	stomach	white croaker	4	-0.4		0.75		4	436	949
~	Chlordanes	liver	white croaker	14	-0.034	•	0.909		5	_e 142	2130
	Chlordanes	sediment		13	-0.517	i	0.071		4	4	26
	Chlordanes	stomach	white croaker	4	0.4	+	0.75		4	14	158
	Dieldrin	liver	white croaker	14	-0.512		0.061		5	12	250
	Dieldrin	sediment		13	-0.012	1	0.969		4	0.7	4
-	Dieldrin	stomach	white croaker	4	0.4	+	0.75	-	4	6	18
	FACs H	bile	white croaker	09	0.443	+	0.0004	* * *	5	8.8	1570
	FACs L	bile	white croaker	60.	0.33	+	0.01	* *	5	16000	456732
He	xachlorobenzene	liver	white croaker	14	0.644	+	0.013	*	5	2	110
He	xachlorobenzene	sediment		13	0.059	+	0.848		4	0.5	0.8
He	xachlorobenzene	stomach	white croaker	4	-0.738	ı	0.416		4	1	8
	Sum DDTs	liver	white croaker	14	-0.297	ı	0.302		5	1766	22152
	Sum DDTs	sediment		13	-0.017	ł	0.956		4	11	171
	Sum DDTs	stomach	white croaker	4	-0.6	ı	0.416		4	475	2356
	Sum HAHs	sediment		13	-0.061	•	0.843		4	365	2374

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001

Site	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
SPBLB	Sum HAHs	stomach	white croaker	4	-0.4	ł	0.75		4	72	1920
SPBLB	Sum LAHs	sediment		13	-0.048	I	0.876		4	38	291
SPBLB	Sum LAHs	stomach	white croaker	4	-0.4	,	0.75		4	4	510
SPBLB	Sum PCBs	liver	white croaker	14	0.435	+	0.12		5	6005	18036
SPBLB	Sum PCBs	sediment	-	13	-0.112	1	0.715		4	141	327
SPBLB	Sum PCBs	stomach	white croaker	4	0	1	0.916		4	1061	2179
PUGNR	Chlordanes	liver	English sole	14	-0.485	1	0.078		4	L .	67
PUGNR	Chlordanes	stomach	English sole	4	-0.105	F	0.916		4	4	7
PUGNR	Dieldrin	liver	English sole	14	0.081	+	0.784		4	2	28
PUGNR	Dieldrin	stomach	English sole	4	0.258	+	0.916	-	4	5	5
PUGNR	FACs H	bile	English sole	47	0.13	.+	0.383		4		807
PUGNR	FACs L	bile	English sole	47	0.22	+	0.138		4	2500	147393
PUGNR	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	English sole	14	-0.768	•	0.001	* *	4	2	96
PUGNR	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	English sole	4	-0.258	8	0.916		4	2	2
PUGNR	Sum DDTs	liver	English sole	14	-0.191	ł	0.514		4	31	450
PUGNR	Sum DDTs	stomach	English sole	4	0.105	+	0.916		4	. 6	26
PUGNR	Sum HAHs	stomach	English sole	4	0.738	÷	0.416		4	93	166
PUGNR	Sum LAHs	stomach	English sole	* †	-0.2	1	0.916	-	4	69	140
PUGNR	Sum PCBs	liver	English sole	14	-0.143	1	0.626		4	356	3378
PUGNR	Sum PCBs	stomach	English sole	4	-0.4	ı	0.75		4	16	230
SFBSS	Chlordanes	liver	starry flounder	20	-0.09	•	0.706		9	31	189
SFBSS	Chlordanes	sediment		21	0.438	+	0.047	*	6	0.1	1.5
SFBSS	Chlordanes	stomach	starry flounder	6	0.203	+	0.655		9	2	7
SFBSS	Dieldrin	liver	starry flounder	20	-0.553	I	0.011	*	9	11	190
SFBSS	Dieldrin	sediment		21	0.352	+	0.118		9	0.5	2
SFBSS	Dieldrin	stomach	starry flounder	9	0.441	+	0.353		9	2	27
SFBSS	FACs H	bile	white croaker	51	0.339	+	0.015	*	4	14	664
SFBSS	FACs H	bile	starry flounder	61	0.007	Ŧ	0.959		9		4000
SFBSS	FACs L	bile	starry flounder	61	-0.099	ı	0.45		6	4200	500000

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001

Site	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
SFBSS	FACs L	bile	white croaker	51	0.012	+	0.932		4	2900	172987
SFBSS	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	starry flounder	20	0.559	+	0.01	*	6	3	11
SFBSS	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment		20	0.649	+	0.002	*	. 9	0.2	3
SFBSS	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	starry flounder	9	0.778	+	0.06		6	0.5	8
SFBSS	Sum DDTs	liver	starry flounder	20	-0.321	I	0.168		9	292	3035
SFBSS	Sum DDTs	sediment		21	0.679	+	0.0007	* * *	9	0.2	1393
SFBSS	Sum DDTs	stomach	starry flounder	9	-0.429	1	0.422		6	10	257
SFBSS	Sum HAHs	sediment		21	0.35	+	0.12		9	32	2201
SFBSS	Sum HAHs	stomach	starry flounder	6	0.371	+	0.496		6	35	614
SFBSS	Sum LAHs	sediment	-	21	0.228	+	0.32		9	10	878
SFBSS	Sum LAHs	stomach	starry flounder	9	-0.6	1	0.23		9	21	93
SFBSS	Sum PCBs	liver	starry flounder	20	-0.198	I	0.402		9	1150	5031
SFBSS	Sum PCBs	sediment		21	0.516	+	0.017	*	9	3.8	86
SFBSS	Sum PCBs	stomach	starry flounder	9	-0.086		0.911		9	152	455
SFBSP	Chlordanes	sediment		19	0.41	+	0.081		5	0.3	1.5
SFBSP	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment		19	0.357	+.	0.133		5	0.1	
SFBSP	Sum DDTs	sediment		19	0.439	+	0.06		5	0.3	13
SFBSP	Sum HAHs	sediment		20	0.009	+	0.969		5	1.6	754
SFBSP	Sum LAHs	sediment		20	0.15	+	0.528		5	4.5	134
SFBSP	Sum PCBs	sediment		19	0.315	+	0.189		5	2	73
SPBOH	Chlordanes	liver	white croaker	15	-0.155	ı	0.582		6	51	410
SPBOH	Chlordanes	sediment		13	0.843	+	0.0003	***	4	0.5	4
SPBOH	Chlordanes	stomach	white croaker	7	-0.927	1	0.008	**	5	4	114
SPBOH	Dieldrin	liver	white croaker	15	-0.002	•	0.995		6	2	27
SPBOH	Dieldrin	sediment		13	0.803	+	0.001	* * *	4	2	4
SPBOH	Dieldrin	stomach	white croaker	7	-0.778	1	0.048	*	5	0.9	25
SPBOH	FACs H	bile	white croaker	50	0.384	+	0.006	*	5	L	2868
SPBOH	FACs L	bile	white croaker	50	0.526	+	< 0.0001	* **	5	7200	396466
SPBOH	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	white croaker	15	0.354	+	0.195		6		12

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001

Site	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
SPBOH	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment		13	0.234	+	0.441		4	0.6	1
SPBOH	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	white croaker	L	0.155	+	0.724		5	1	3
SPBOH	Sum DDTs	liver	white croaker	15	-0.089	ı	0.752		9	788	37249
SPBOH	Sum DDTs	sediment	-	13	-0.142	ł	0.644		4	5	786
SPBOH	Sum DDTs	stomach	white croaker	L	-0.148	1	0.724		5	981	7555
SPBOH	Sum HAHs	sediment	-	13	0.414	+	0.16		4	426	3584
SPBOH	Sum HAHs	stomach	white croaker	٢	0.889	+	0.014	*	5	94	6330
SPBOH	Sum LAHs	sediment		13	0.332	+	0.268		4	82	783
SPBOH	Sum LAHs	stomach	white croaker	٢	0.148	+	0.724		5	51	386
SPBOH	Sum PCBs	liver	white croaker	15	-0.107	t	0.704		9	451	7944
SPBOH	Sum PCBs	sediment		13	-0.207	1	0.498		4	101	532
SPBOH	Sum PCBs	stomach	white croaker	۲.	-0.852	-	0.023	*	_ت ح	516	3465
SDBTE	Chlordanes	liver	barred sandbass	20	-0.564	١	0.01	*	5	- 76	401
SDBTE	Chlordanes	sediment		21	-0.083	4	0.72		9	2	15
SDBTE	Chlordanes	stomach	barred sandbass	6	0.618	+	0.073		5	6	41
SDBTE	Dieldrin	liver	barred sandbass	20	-0.548	1	0.012	*	S	27	130
SDBTE	Dieldrin	sediment		21	0.78	+	< 0.0001	* * * *	6	0.8	2
SDBTE	Dieldrin	stomach	barred sandbass	9	0.422	+	0.25		5	4	24
SDBTE	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	barred sandbass	20	0.366	+	0.112		5	2	7
SDBTE	Hexachlorobenzene	sediment		21	-0.226	•	0.325		6	0.1	0.1
SDBTE	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	barred sandbass	9	0.533	+	0.145		5	0.6	
SDBTE	Sum DDTs	liver	barred sandbass	20	-0.471	ı	0.036	*	5	441	1243
SDBTE	Sum DDTs	sediment		21	0.112	+	0.63		9	5	117
SDBTE	Sum DDTs	stomach	barred sandbass	<u></u> õ	0.633	+	0.073		5	25	193
SDBTE	Sum HAHs	sediment		21	-0.087	1	0.707		9	459	13270
SDBTE	Sum HAHs	stomach	barred sandbass	6	-0.051	ı	0.879		5	95	967
SDBTE	Sum LAHs	sediment		21	-0.169	•	0.465		6	58	6414
SDBTE	Sum LAHs	stomach	barred sandbass	6	-0.864		0.005	* *	5	9	272
SDBTE	Sum PCBs	liver	barred sandbass	20	-0.623	1	0.003	*	5	6051	24908

**** = p<0.0001 **** = p<0.001

Site	Chemical	Sample type	Species	n value	rho	Trend	signif (2t)	stars	# years	Min Conc	Max Conc
SDBTE	Sum PCBs	sediment		21	-0.438	•	0.047	*	9	125	872
SDBTE	Sum PCBs	stomach	barred sandbass	6	0.385	+	0.292		5	505	2695
SMBWE	Chlordanes	liver	hornyhead turbot	12	-0.497	1	0.101		4	380	1020
SMBWE	Chlordanes	stomach	hornyhead turbot	4	7	1	0.084		4	12	125
SMBWE	Dieldrin	liver	hornyhead turbot	12	0.2	+	0.533	5	4	7	7
SMBWE	Dieldrin	stomach	hornyhead turbot	4	0.775	+	0.416		4	2	2
SMBWE	FACs H	bile	hornyhead turbot	33	0.28	+	0.115		4	37	1100
SMBWE	FACs L	bile	hornyhead turbot	33	-0.062	1	0.732		4	32000	470000
SMBWE	Hexachlorobenzene	liver	hornyhead turbot	12	-0.466	F	0.127		4	9	21
SMBWE	Hexachlorobenzene	stomach	hornyhead turbot	4	0.2	+	0.916		4	0.7	7
SMBWE	Sum DDTs	liver	hornyhead turbot	12	0.605	.+	0.037	*	4	13758	44616
SMBWE	Sum DDTs	stomach	hornyhead turbot	4	-0.8	1	0.334		4	840	5014
SMBWE	Sum HAHs	stomach	hornyhead turbot	4	-0.4	1	0.75		4	91	210
SMBWE	Sum LAHs	stomach	hornyhead turbot	4	0.8	+	0.334		4	13	96
SMBWE	Sum PCBs	liver	hornyhead turbot	12	0.108	+	0.738		4	13640	28925
SMBWE	Sum PCBs	stomach	hornyhead turbot	4	-0.8	1	0.334		4	606	4302
											-

**** = p<0.0001 *** = p<0.001



FOOTNOTES FOR APPENDIX TABLE

Spearman Rank Analysis

Site abbreviations are listed in Table 3.

Abbreviations of chemical names are in Table 1.

The Spearman rank correlation coefficient and its two-tailed significance level are listed as rho and signif(2t), respectively.

Samples were not collected every year at all of the sites, therefore # *years* is used to show the number of annual cycles within the 7 year series for which samples were collected.

Min- and Max Conc shows the minimum and maximum analyte concentrations for each site (FACs concentrations are ng/g bile; all other concentrations are ng/g dry weight).